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Preface 
This policy report is the first publication from a 

Commission project on "Rethinking Local Self-Gov- 
ernment in a Federal System." While drawing upon a 
venerable tradition of thought that extends back 
through several centuries of American experience with 
local government, this report challenges more recent 
conventions of thought that have been intellectually, if 
not politically, dominant throughout much of this cen- 
tury. For decades, many local government analysts 
have warned citizens of the dire consequences of 
"fragmentation" and of the "proliferation" of local 
governments, especially in metropolitan areas. Citi- 
zens have been urged to consolidate their local gov- 
ernments and to simplify local institutional arrange- 
ments. At times, state legislatures and even the federal 
government have been urged to effect metropolitan 
reorganization on behalf of local citizens. With this re- 
port, the ACIR comes down on the side of local citi- 
zen choice and of variety in local governmental or- 
ganization. 

Local citizens, when given a choice, have seldom 
elected to eliminate much of the basic infrastructure 
of "fragmented" local government in America. With 
this study, the commission explores a way of thinking 
and a range of evidence that lend intellectual and em- 
pirical support to these historic citizen choices. What 
is more, the report offers preliminary guidance on how 
to organize "local public economies" to achieve both 
greater responsiveness to citizen preferences and 
greater efficiency in fulfilling those preferences. The 
principal focus of these efforts should be on the "rules 
of the game," supplied in great part by state legisla- 
tures, that provide the institutional context within 
which local citizens and their elected officials can 
make choices that serve their best interests. This ap- 
proach, when coupled with mechanisms to redistribute 
resources to less advantaged communities, can also 

help to relieve inequities, but without destroying the 
political independence of the disadvantaged. 

Accepting the challenge of local self-governance 
involves, among other things, changing the very lan- 
guage that we use to speak of local organization. New 
distinctions and new concepts can only be conveyed 
with new language. This report asks its readers to 
make a distinction, for example, between the "provi- 
sion" and "production" of local goods and services. It 
asks readers to think of a cluster of local governments 
in a particular region not as a fragmented maze but as 
a "local public economy." It suggests that metropoli- 
tan "governance" may not depend upon the creation 
of a metropolitan "government. " Likewise, pejorative 
terms, such as "fragmentation" and "proliferation" 
are replaced by such terms as "differentiation" and 
"growth." How we label things has a great deal to do 
with how we understand things. 

This report concentrates, therefore, on certain 
fundamental elements of how we think about govern- 
ing local communities in metropolitan areas. Such a 
rethinking is necessary if America is to remain true to 
its heritage of local self-governance and to the evident 
preferences of citizens in a democratic society. Such a 
rethinking is also necessary if America is to meet the 
challenges that will face governments, especially local 
governments, during the third century of American 
federalism. Changes in the federal aid system, the rise 
of international economic competition, continuing 
metropolitanization, and fluctuations in the perform- 
ance of regional economies are among the challenges 
that require all of our institutions to be more produc- 
tive and innovative. The vitality of local government 
lies in part in the kind of diversity and differentiation 
that can create opportunities for genuine self- 
government and for the productivity and resourceful- 
ness that can come from citizens working together in 
manageable, human-scale communities. 

Robert B. Hawkins, Jr. 
Chairman 
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Summary 
This inquiry into the organization of local govern- 

ments argues that a multiplicity of general-purpose 
and special-purpose governments in a metropolitan 
area is not an obstacle to good government or to met- 
ropolitan governance. On the contrary, a diversity of 
local governments can promote key values of demo- 
cratic government-namely, efficiency, equity, respon- 
siveness, accountability, and self-governance. A multi- 
plicity of differentiated governments does not neces- 
sarily imply fragmentation; instead, such governments, 
interactively linked through a variety of arrangements, 
can constitute a coherent local public economy. 

A key concept in this study is an elementary dis- 
tinction between the "provision" and "production" of 
public goods and services. Basically, provision refers 
to decisions that determine what public goods and 
services will be made available to a community. Pro- 
duction refers to how those goods and services will be 
made available. For example, a local community may 
choose to provide its residents with trash collection 
twice a week. This is a provision decision. The com- 
munity can arrange for the production of this service 
in essentially one of two ways: (1) it can organize and 
operate its own trash collection service or (2) it can 
arrange for others, such as another government or a 
private firm, to deliver the service, possibly under 
contract. 

Provision covers taxing and spending decisions 
about public goods and services, determinations of 
service standards, the monitoring of service delivery, 
and the securing of accountability to standards. Pro- 
duction refers to the process of combining resource in- 
puts to make a product or render a service. The point 
is that provision and production are separable activi- 
ties that can be linked in a variety of ways. Most often 
local governments both provide and produce goods 
and services. This is the traditional model of what a 
local government is supposed to do. Increasingly, 
however, local governments act as providers, but not 
as producers. That is, communities have elected to 
provide themselves with a range of services through lo- 
cal governments, which then contract out to private 

firms or to other governments for the production and 
delivery of those services. 

The implications of distinguishing provision and 
production, however, go well beyond contracting, and 
extend to other aspects of organizing a "local public 
economy." The latter term refers to all of the local 
governments and private contractors that operate 
within a particular region or metropolitan area. A lo- 
cal public economy can be viewed as having a provi- 
sion side and a production side, each of which can be 
organized in quite different ways. The criteria for or- 
ganizing provision differ substantially from the criteria 
for organizing production. Provision criteria are con- 
cerned with how best to satisfy the preferences of citi- 
zens; production criteria have to do with the efficient 
management of human and material resources. In 
particular, the appropriate scale of organization for 
provision is frequently quite different from the appro- 
priate scale for production. 

Efficiency criteria suggest that provision ought to 
be differentiated among a number and variety of pro- 
vision units in a local public economy. This is equiva- 
lent to suggesting, in traditional terms, that local gov- 
ernment ought to be fragmented-arranged in multi- 
ple, sometimes overlapping, jurisdictions. The variety 
of provision units can include both general-purpose 
and special-purpose governments. Multiplicity serves a 
number of useful purposes: it increases the sensitivity 
of local government to diverse citizen preferences; it 
increases efficiency by matching the distribution of 
benefits more closely to the economic demand of 
communities; and it enables citizens to hold public of- 
ficials accountable to a specific community of interest. 

A growing number of local government units, par- 
ticularly special districts, has usually been viewed as 
undesirable "proliferation" within metropolitan areas. 
It is possible to have too many local governments, but 
it is also possible to have too few. An "optimal" num- 
ber of provision units has to be based on a tradeoff 
between the values associated with more responsive 
provision and the costs of organizing and operating 
each additional unit. These costs, best construed as 



the transaction costs associated with making collective 
decisions, necessarily limit the number of provision 
units that can be organized in a metropolitan area. Yet 
neither growth nor reduction in the number of inde- 
pendent provision units in a local public economy can 
be taken as evidence that any particular number is 
suboptimal. 

Much the same sort of calculation must occur on 
the production side. Different services, and even dif- 
ferent components of the same service, exhibit differ- 
ent economies of scale-referring to the size of organi- 
zation that can most efficiently produce or deliver a 
service. Production therefore ought to be differenti- 
ated, to some extent, among a variety of independent 
production units that can be linked together either 
through contracts or through cooperative agreements. 
The appropriate constraint on the number of produc- 
tion units consists of coordination costs-the transac- 
tion costs associated with making joint decisions on an 
interorganizational basis. Consolidating services or 
service components in a single production organiza- 
tion does not necessarily result in greater efficiency. 

Given the need for some degree of differentiation 
(fragmentation) on both the provision side and the 
production side, a fundamental question remains: 
Who can make the necessary tradeoffs to arrive at an 
optimal number of independent units? On the provi- 
sion side, the answer is citizens, acting as voters and 
consumers. Local citizens are in the best position to 
determine the appropriate number and mix of local 
governments required to serve their communities. This 
is because citizens can decide when their time and ef- 
fort in organizing and monitoring an additional unit is 
worth as much as the extra responsiveness of provision 
to their preferences. On the production side, the an- 
swer in general is elected local officials, those who are 
directly involved in arranging for the production of 
specific services. Local officials are in the best position 
to know both the benefits of more efficient production 
and the costs of coordinating multiple producers, and 
are therefore able to make an appropriate tradeoff be- 
tween efficiency in production and ease of coordina- 
tion. 

These conclusions have important implications for 
the governance of a local public economy. Govern- 
ance is separable from provision and production, yet 
intimately related to both. The governance of a local 
public economy determines its basic structure-the 
number and variety of both provision and production 
units. If these structural decisions are best made by 
citizens, on the provision side, then governance de- 
pends upon rules that allow for citizen choice. State 
enabling rules that allow citizens to create (and dis- 
solve) local governments through procedures such as 
municipal incorporation (and similar procedures of 
special district formation), can be viewed as essential 
aspects of local governance. Citizen participation in 

making boundary adjustments through annexation 
and consolidation (as well as detachment) is also an 
integral part of this process. Similarly, on the produc- 
tion side, governance depends upon rules that allow 
local officials to work out mutually agreeable arrange- 
ments, both with one another and with the private sec- 
tor, in searching for the most efficient units of produc- 
tion subject to coordination limits. 

The rules that establish a framework of govern- 
ance for a local public economy, though derived from 
numerous legal sources (mostly state laws and consti- 
tutions), must be viewed as a single configuration-a 
local government constitution. The ability of local citi- 
zens and officials to develop and maintain a local pub- 
lic economy in an optimal manner depends upon an 
appropriate configuration of rules. The wrong configu- 
ration can result in serious distortions of local struc- 
ture-too many or too few units of this or that type, ill 
suited to the problems faced by local communities. If 
citizens in some areas have created too many special 
districts, for example, it may be because enabling 
rules have too tightly constrained general-purpose lo- 
cal governments. The remedy in this event is not to 
limit citizen choices, but to expand the choices that 
citizens and officials can make within their existing 
provision units. In many areas, however, the limiting 
factor may be too little authority in the hands of citi- 
zens to create additional units, resulting in an insuffi- 
cient number and variety of local jurisdictions able to 
respond to citizen preferences. 

Local public economies can also generate inequi- 
ties among citizens organized in different communi- 
ties. Traditionally, this problem has been addressed by 
calling for the organization of larger, more heteroge- 
neous communities able to pool revenues on a larger 
scale and distribute services according to need. This 
approach is often inconsistent, however, with citizen 
choice and empowerment. An alternative approach, 
already followed to some extent (especially with re- 
spect to schools), is to use overlapping jurisdictions, 
such as state and federal governments, to redistribute 
resources when fiscal disparities among local jurisdic- 
tions exceed the limits of equity. This approach allows 
less advantaged communities to retain their political 
independence and, importantly, to arrange for the 
production of services themselves. 

In general, a well-organized local public economy 
will consist of an array of provision units-general- 
purpose governments such as municipalities, town- 
ships, and counties, alongside special-purpose govern- 
ments, such as school districts, fire protection dis- 
tricts, and park districts, LO name only a few possibili- 
ties. Such provision units will arrange for production 
in a variety of ways-in-house production, private or 
intergovernmental contracting, or joint production 
units able to deliver services to two or more communi- 
ties. Viewed as a whole, such an array is necessarily 



complex. What enables this complex array to work, 
however, is a network of relationships among citizens 
and local officials, a network that is based upon their 
ability to make incremental choices that optimize the 
arrangements for both provision and production of 
services. 

For decades, local government analysts have 
searched for a seemingly ideal pattern of local organi- 
zation-consolidated metropolitan government, two- 
tier systems, or any arrangement that would reduce 
the governmental complexity ordinarily found in met- 
ropolitan areas. This report suggests that there is no 
ideal pattern suitable for all local communities and re- 

gions. Rather, local citizens and officials need to be 
empowered to create optimal patterns of order for 
themselves. Perfection will continue to be elusive. Dif- 
ferent communities will make different tradeoffs, and 
every community can learn from these natural experi- 
ments. Metropolitan governance need not depend 
upon the creation of a metropolitan government. Citi- 
zens can govern local public economies, by creating 
and maintaining multiple local governments within a 
framework of rules. It is this process of governance, 
and the structure that maintains it, that should be a 
major focus of research in state-local and interlocal 
relations. 





Chapter One 

Distinguishing Provision and 
Production 

INTRODUCTION 

The last two decades have seen significant 
changes in ways of thinking about the patterns of or- 
ganization that affect local government. New ideas 
and concepts of local organization and metropolitan 
governance have generated new research, with impor- 
tant, often counter-intuitive, conclusions. Patterns 
once despised are now seen to have virtues; patterns 
once welcomed are now viewed with skepticism. Yet 
the traditional American commitment to local self- 
government appears to be as strong as ever. A new 
consensus may be emerging around a simple but pow- 
erful idea-that multiple local governments, coexisting 
in a given region, constitute a "local public economy" 
consisting of a "provision side" and a "production 
side," each of which can be organized in quite differ- 
ent ways. The purpose of this report is to develop the 
implications of this new way of thinking and, in the 
process, examine some evidence relevant to an assess- 
ment of its potential for improving the conduct of lo- 
cal government in the United States. 

Distinguishing provision (taxing and spending) 
from the production and delivery of local goods and 
services has far-reaching implications for the organiza- 
tion and governance of a local public economy. The 
implications explored in this report include (1) a 
greater reliance on both private and intergovernmen- 
tal contracting to produce services, (2) a greater num- 
ber and variety of local government jurisdictions to 
make provision for local services, (3) a more highly 
differentiated set of production units, whether public 
or private, each of which produces particular compo- 
nents of a public good or service, and (4) the separa- 
tion of issues of "governance" from both provision 
and production. Each of these implications raises is- 
sues of intergovernmental organization that acquire a 
fundamental importance in the way local public 
economies work. 

A public economy is not a private economy, and 
local is not national. Many of the concepts and theo- 
ries of economics apply to a local public economy, but 
not all, at least not in a completely straightforward 
way. To link the concepts "public" and "economy" in 
a single phrase is to integrate political with economic 
reasoning. The basic units of organization-though not 
the only relevant units-in a local public economy are 
local governments. In this context, consumers are first 
of all "citizens." Implied in the term "economy" is the 
presence of important patterns of exchange as an ele- 
ment of local organization. Yet exchange is embedded 
in community, a context that becomes even more im- 
portant in the case of exchanges among governments 
and other economic units in specific localities. The 
governance of a local public economy, like a private 
economy, is a political task carried out by political 
means. 

At the same time, local public economies are 
linked to private economies in a variety of ways, some 
of which distinguish the local scene from a national 
political economy. A number of observers have em- 
phasized that local communities are much more ex- 
posed to the movement of private firms and individu- 
als across borders, and thus more constrained than a 
national community by the effects of economic com- 
petition, whether distant or close at hand.' Local gov- 
ernments also pursue policies that both facilitate and 
constrain local economic development, shaping it to 
the public demands of local communities. Much of 
the revenue of local government is raised from com- 
mercial and industrial sources that endeavor to pass 
their costs on to consumers, ni,lny of whom are not lo- 
cal residents. Moreover, the way that local govern- 
ment is organized, together wiih decisions about what 
local goods and services are to be provided and how 
to arrange for their production, may encourage or in- 
hibit the growth of a "public-private sector" con- 



cerned with the production and delivery of services to 
local governments and their citizens. 

Alexis de Tocqueville, whose Democracy in Amer- 
ica is widely regarded as the "classic" expression of 
the values of American local governance, focused 
much of his attention upon two concepts: citizenship 
and productivity .2 One of his basic arguments was that 
citizen empowerment, in the context of American lo- 
cal institutions, led to community productivity-better 
roads, better schools, better law enforcement.3 How 
to maintain, and in some cases recreate, this relation- 
ship between citizenship and productivity is perhaps 
the basic challenge of American local democracy to- 
day. Citizens in a public economy are analogous to 
consumers in a private economy. Economic better- 
ment is generally associated with an expanding set of 
consumer choices. In a private economy, choice is 
power. Similarly, a developing local public economy 
may be associated with an expanding set of citizen 
choices. And again, choice is power. 

Four broad avenues of research have contributed 
to this ACIR study: (1) an assessment of the major 
theoretical work integrating political and economic ap- 
proaches in the study of local governance;4 (2) a re- 
view of recent empirical research linking the structure 
and performance of local public economies in the 
United States; (3) a case study of the St. Louis metro- 
politan area as an example of a highly differentiated 
local public economy;5 and (4) an aggregate data 
analysis of municipal contracting and joint service 
agreements utilizing a representative national sample.6 

This chapter continues by examining the concep- 
tual foundations for a study of local public economies, 
distinguishing the provision side from the production 
side. Subsequent chapters explore the implications of 
this distinction for basic patterns of local and inter- 
local organization in view of recent empirical research. 

CONCEPTUAL FOUNDATIONS 
Richard A. Musgrave advanced the basic distinc- 

tion between provision and production as early as 
1959: 

Provision for public wants. . .does not re- 
quire public production management, just as 
public production management does not re- 
quire provision for public wants. Quite differ- 
ent criteria apply in determining the proper 
scope of each.' 

Vincent Ostrom, Charles M. Tiebout, and Robert 
Warren, writing in 19 6 1, were among the first to argue 
for the importance of this distinction in the organiza- 
tion of local public economies in metropolitan areas: 

The separation of the provision of public 
goods and services from their production 
opens up the greatest possibility of redefining 
economic functions in a public service econ- 

omy. Public control can be maintained in re- 
lation to performance criteria in the provision 
of services, while allowing an increasing 
amount of competition to develop among the 
agencies that produce them.8 
Despite long-standing research as well as many ex- 

pressions of public preference, the distinction has 
been slow to affect the ways in which scholars and 
practitioners think about the functions of local govern- 
ments. Instead, thinking was long dominated by the 
idea that "strong" local government requires relatively 
large general-purpose governments able to provide 
and produce a wide range of goods and services. Pro- 
duction criteria have therefore been predominant in 
evaluations of local government organization. Discus- 
sions of local government " capacity, " for example, 
have usually meant capacity to produce. From this 
perspective, a local government that contracts out for 
all of its service production is inactive or nonperform- 
ing . 

The concept of a local public economy, by distin- 
guishing a provision side from a production side, an- 
ticipates that each side will engage in distinctive activi- 
ties.9 Provision, in general, refers to collective choices 
that determine: 

(1) what goods and services to provide (and 
what are to remain private); 

(2) what private activities to regulate, and the 
type and degree of regulation to use; 

(3) the amount of revenue to raise, and how to 
raise it (whether by various forms of taxation 
or by user pricing); 

(4) the quantities and quality standards of goods 
and services to be provided; and 

(5) how to arrange for the production of goods 
and services. 

The basic choice on the provision side is whether 
to make any sort of provision at all. If no public provi- 
sion is made (by any unit of government), provision of 
the good or service remains a private decision. Many 
local governments, for example, provide elaborate 
programs of recreation, while other communities 
choose to leave the provision of recreation in the pri- 
vate sector. If public provision is to be undertaken, 
how to provide is another basic choice. The two major 
alternatives are (1) taxing and spending to provide a 
public good or service or (2) regulating private activity 
in order to shape private decisions to a public pur- 
pose. Provision activities thus include, on the one 
hand, setting both tax rates and user charges and 
choosing how to spend public money, and, on the 
other hand, enacting and enforcing laws or rules that 
constrain private behavior according to public criteria. 
Finally, if goods and services are to be provided, there 
follows a basic choice of how to arrange for produc- 
tion-whether by organizing a production unit "in- 
house" or by selecting and hiring outside producers 



(public or private). Having arranged for production, 
provision requires monitoring the quality and quantity 
of goods and services produced, representing the in- 
terests of citizen-consumers to producers, and holding 
producers accountable for their performance. 

Provision thus consists of a wide range of deci- 
sions and activities. The focus in this report is on the 
public provision of goods and services and the activi- 
ties associated with this type of provisioning. This is 
not to depreciate the importance of other provision 
choices, including the choice of nonprovision or pri- 
vatization. Rather it is to examine one important di- 
mension of local provision activity in depth and to 
trace the implications of various organizational choices 
for the structure of local public economies. 

Production, as distinguished from provision, refers 
to the more technical process of transforming inputs 
into outputs-making a product or, in many cases, 
rendering a service. Part of the task of provision is to 
establish a link with producers, but not necessarily to 
organize production. In this sense, a provision unit is 
like a household. One of the basic household deci- 
sions, in economic terms, is to decide whether to (1) 
produce for oneself or (2) enter the marketplace and 
purchase a particular good or service. All households 
produce some goods and services for themselves, 
whether they be meals, laundry, or a self-built home. 
The same is true for most public provision units. Mod- 
ern households may tend to be formed more on the 
basis of provision criteria, such as compatible prefer- 
ences, than on production criteria, such as skill in 
housekeeping, meal preparation, and general home 
repair. (Households that lack access to a well- 
developed market economy may be quite different.) 
Even when service production is delegated to agents 
(public or private), it is frequently better viewed as 
"coproduction," a process whereby both a specialized 
producer (e.g., a teacher) interacts with a citizen-con- 
sumer (e.g., a student) to "produce" a good (e.g., 
education).lO In this sense, the members of a provi- 
sion unit, like the members of a household, may still 
be intimately involved in a production process that re- 
lies upon " outside" producers. 

A local public economy consists of some array of 
provision units and production units. The provision 
units are communities organized to make collective 
decisions. Governmental arrangements are one way to 
organize provision units, but there are alternatives, 
chiefly some sort of homeowners association, such as 
a condominium or organized subdivision. Municipali- 
ties, townships, counties, school districts, and other 
special districts may all function as provision units on 
behalf of various communities, some of which overlap 
others. Production units are either private firms or 
public agencies and departments organized by a provi- 
sion unit (or jointly by two or more provision units). 
The types of relationships formed among this array of 

provision and production units are the subject of 
Chapters Two, Three, and Four. 

The distinction between provision and production 
lays the conceptual foundation for a new understand- 
ing of the organization of local governments. Royce 
Hanson, Associate Dean of the Hubert H. Humphrey 
Institute of Public Affairs at the University of Minne- 
sota, recently wrote: 

There is a growing consensus that govern- 
ment has a responsibility to provide services 
and facilities through policies it makes, but 
services and facilities may be produced by 
either sector, based on values of cost effec- 
tiveness and equity. "11 

The work of local government per se increasingly is 
viewed primarily as provisioning, rather than produc- 
ing. Different criteria apply in the choice of an organ- 
izational unit to provide a service than in the choice of 
an organizational unit to produce a service. It follows 
that patterns of organization on the provision side of a 
local public economy may differ substantially from 
those on the production side. 

ORGANIZING THE PROVISION SIDE 
The organization of the provision side of a local 

public economy encounters problems that fall into 
three main classes: (1) preference revelation, (2) fis- 
cal equivalence, and (3) accountability. Each class of 
problems suggests criteria for assessing the efficiency 
of the provision side. The criteria are quite different 
from those used to assess production-side efficiency. 

Problems of Provision 

Preference Revelation 

The problem of individual preference revelation 
derives from the incentives of individuals to conceal 
their true preferences for public goods and services if 
provision is organized on a strictly voluntary basis. 
The institutional requirement is for some process of 
collective choice from which an individual cannot sim- 
ply opt out. (Individuals can, of course, move out of a 
local jurisdiction, but this is different from opting out 
of provision while continuing to live in the jurisdic- 
tion.) The collective-choice requirement can be satis- 
fied in a variety of ways-municipalities, counties, 
townships, special districts, and subdivisions all pro- 
vide various institutional capabilities for citizens to act 
collectively. 

Given some form of collective choice, the prob- 
lem becomes one of organizing a set of provision units 
that can minimize the distortion of individual prefer- 
ences and facilitate the flow of relevant information to 
decision makers, as individual choices are aggregated 
to arrive at a single set of choices for relevant commu- 
nities. The potential for distortion of both preferences 
and information is considerable in a process of collec- 



tive choice. As John Stuart Mill stated the problem in 
his essay On Liberty, what we call self-government is 
"not the government of each by himself, but the gov- 
ernment of each by all the rest." Majority rule can be 
used to aggregate preferences no matter what those 
preferences are, but the outcome of this process may 
be arbitrary, unfair, or insensitive to variations among 
individuals and groups.12 Avoiding these undesirable 
consequences requires structures and processes of col- 
lective choice that can take account of diverse com- 
munity preferences and mobilize specific time-and- 
place information about local community conditions. 

No particular scale of organization is implied with 
respect to any single provision unit as long as those in- 
dividuals immediately affected by provision (or non- 
provision) are included within its boundaries. The 
necessary extent of those boundaries varies with the 
type of good or service in question. The "best" 
boundaries are those which, minimally, include the af- 
fected group of people and, at the same time, are not 
so large as to include groups of individuals with widely 
different preferences. In sum, a provision unit should, 
as closely as possible, define a community of interest 
among a group of people who share some contiguous 
part of the local geography. 

Different goods and services, however, implicate 
somewhat different communities. The geographic 
meaning of "local" varies from one problem to an- 
other. "Local problems" come in various sizes and 
shapes. One approach is to establish boundaries that 
embrace the widest set of problems. Traditional pre- 
scriptions for "metropolitan government" follow this 
approach. The difficulty is that a single large provision 
unit is then created that must act on behalf of an ex- 
tremely heterogeneous collection of smaller communi- 
ties with distinct interests. The alternative approach is 
to rely upon overlapping provision units that allow dif- 
ferent communities of interest to be organized in rela- 
tion to different public problems. 

In sum, the criterion of preference revelation is 
that individuals affected by common problems, who 
want perhaps to provide themselves with collective 
goods and services, must be able to act collectively. 
Moreover, the difficulties of collective choice suggest 
that the power to act collectively, rather than being 
concentrated in a single jurisdiction, ought to be dis- 
tributed among diverse communities of interest, some 
of which are more inclusive than others. The basic 
task of local governance, then, is to distribute, in an 
optimal way, the powers of collective action among 
various, overlapping communities of interest, allowing 
a variety of provision units to be created. 

Fiscal Equivalence 

Efficiency on the provision side of a local public 
economy varies with the degree of "fiscal equiva- 
lence"l3 that is attained by establishing boundaries. 
This criterion means simply that individuals (house- 

holds or firms) and groups (neighborhoods or commu- 
nities) "get what they pay for and pay for what they 
get." Otherwise, individuals are led to distort their 
own expression of "demand" for local public goods, 
either by inflating their demands if others are required 
to pay or by depressing their demands if they have to 
pay more than their share. A lack of fiscal equiva- 
lence undermines the community of interest within a 
provision unit and generates incentives for individuals 
to try to improve their own lot at the expense of others 
rather than by joining with others to improve the wel- 
fare of the community. 

For some goods and services-those subject to ex- 
clusion at the point of consumption-user charges can 
be utilized to generate fiscal equivalence among indi- 
viduals. A public swimming pool or golf course may 
therefore charge admission. Benefit-based taxes can 
also be used to the same end. Property taxes are gen- 
erally understood as benefit based.14 Unlike a user 
charge, however, a tax is not contingent upon service 
delivery. The payment of taxes cannot establish fiscal 
equivalence apart from the delivery of services. A ju- 
risdiction that contains numerous and varied commu- 
nities of interest, yet raises revenue on a jurisdiction- 
wide basis, does not automatically distribute services 
in a way that is proportionate to the revenue gener- 
ated from various communities. In general, the greater . 
the disparity between jurisdictional boundaries and 
relevant communities of interest, the more problem- 
atical fiscal equivalence becomes. 

Accountability 

Provision units also must deal with the potential 
for distortion in principal-agent relationships between 
citizens and officials. All communities stand in need 
of agents who represent the interests of members. The 
problem is that agents can develop their own interests 
distinct from the interests of those whom they repre- 
sent. This is especially the case when the "principal" 
is a community of people who find common expres- 
sion in great part through their agents, including both 
elected officials and civil servants. Provision units 
need to be organized in such a way that individual citi- 
zens are able to exercise a significant measure of 
"voice" so that those who function as agents can be 
held accountable in the conduct of community affairs. 

The ease with which citizens can hold officials ac- 
countable is related both to the size and preference 
heterogeneity of a jurisdiction and to the number of 
functions undertaken by a jurisdiction. Officials in a 
single small jurisdiction related to a single coherent 
community of interest can be held accountable by citi- 
zens with relative ease. Officials in a large jurisdiction 
related to multiple communities of interest can be held 
accountable by citizens only with much greater diffi- 
culty. Single-function units exhibit lower within-unit 
costs of accountability than do multi-function units, al- 
though multiplying the number of single-function units 



increases the costs of accountability overall. In gen- 
eral, the costs of accountability to citizens are mini- 
mized by provision arrangements that closely match 
provision units to discrete communities of interest. 

Transaction Costs as a 
Source of Constraint 

The organization of the provision side of a local 
public economy is thus concerned with boundary deci- 
sions used to define a community of interest, a choice 
of taxing instruments and the way those instruments 
are used in terms of fiscal equivalence, and the avail- 
ability of opportunities for citizens to hold officials ac- 
countable to a community of interest. All three crite- 
ria-preference revelation, fiscal equivalence, and ac- 
countability-point to the desirability of allowing citi- 
zens to create multiple provision units so that each 
unit is as closely matched as possible to an underlying 
community of interest among citizens. Interests shared 
on a small scale should be organized by relatively 
small units; interests shared on a larger scale should 
be organized with reference to larger, overlapping ju- 
risdictions. 

None of the three criteria, however, suggest a gen- 
eral source of constraint on the creation of provision 
units.15 The limiting factor in the creation of multiple 
provision units consists of the transaction costs in- 
volved in organizing and operating such units.16 The 
conduct of both private and public business entails 
transaction costs. In the private sector, transaction 
costs include the time and effort devoted to such ac- 
tivities as searching for buyers or sellers, bargaining 
over price, and enforcing contracts. In the public sec- 
tor, transaction costs consist of the time and effort de- 
voted to making collective decisions, including the 
cost of elections, communications and meetings, and 
reporting to secure accountability. The costs of citizen 
participation must be counted in addition to the costs 
of official action. 

To some extent, the values associated with prefer- 
ence revelation, fiscal equivalence, and accountability 
have to be traded off against the transaction costs as- 
sociated with creating and then maintaining a separate 
provision unit. Organizing costs are present mainly at 
the start of an enterprise, but the marginal costs of op- 
erating a separate unit-the additional operating costs 
of adding a provision unit-are continuing. The mar- 
ginal costs of operation, however, are not equal to the 
total costs of operation. Presumably, adding a unit re- 
lieves other units of part of their work (or precludes 
work from being added). Much of the controversy 
surrounding "duplication" among multiple provision 
units could be resolved, in principle, if the marginal 
cost of each unit's operations, including the costs of 
citizen participation, could be estimated. This figure 
would indicate the price of achieving more precise 
preference revelation, greater fiscal equivalence, and 

greater (or less costly) accountability, by organizing an 
additional provision unit." 

Choosing an appropriate number of provision 
units presents an optimizing problem for citizens. Con- 
sider, for example, the organization of school districts 
as separate provision units-separate, that is, from 
municipal, county, or township governments organ- 
ized to provide a range of community services. Elect- 
ing a board of education separate from a city council 
entails some obvious additional costs-elections, per- 
sonnel, meetings-mostly transaction costs. If the 
same community is organized by both a school district 
and, perhaps, a municipality, then fiscal equivalence 
is not at issue. The difference must lie in the areas of 
preference expression and accountability. By electing 
a school board separately, preferences about schools 
do not have to be expressed simultaneously with pref- 
erences about police protection or garbage collection 
as voters make electoral choices. Accountability for 
the performance of schools can be separated from ac- 
countability for the performance of other functions. 
Separate accountability for schools is presumably 
worth the marginal cost of a separate provision unit. 
The alternative way that this issue is usually expressed 
is to keep schools "out of politics." What that expres- 
sion means is to keep educational issues from being 
confounded with other issues in a community. 

On the other hand, a community may find that 
police protection and garbage collection do not war- 
rant separate provision units within the same commu- 
nity. Although these two functions are quite distinct, 
as long as the same community is involved, it may be 
possible to economize on transactions costs by com- 
bining provision for both services in a single unit. 

The optimal number of provision units may also 
change over time, as, for example, when citizens de- 
cide to create a new municipality within an existing 
county jurisdiction. The question in this case is 
whether a community finds that its interests and pref- 
erences have become sufficiently different from others 
in the county to justify the creation of a new provision 
unit. The initial costs of creating a new municipal ju- 
risdiction are substantial, usually including at least the 
costs of petitioning and voting. The marginal operating 
costs are also apt to be positive, adding a new mayor 
and council to the existing county provisioning appara- 
tus. At the same time, however, the work load of a 
county council and other elected county officials 
would decrease somewhat. The potential benefits lie 
in the areas of preference revelation, fiscal equiva- 
lence, and accountability. More precise preference 
revelation may enable citizens in the new municipality 
to obtain a substantially different level and mix of 
services. Greater fiscal equivalence may lead to a 
more efficient allocation of resources among compet- 
ing services and communities, considered from a 
countywide perspective. Accountability secured with 



respect to a more compact community may enable 
citizens to obtain a closer match between their prefer- 
ences and local government performance. Citizen-par- 
ticipation costs entailed in obtaining accountability 
may actually decrease, owing to the greater accessibil- 
ity of officials. The question that local citizens have to 
decide is whether these advantages outweigh the total 
organizing costs and marginal operating costs of creat- 
ing and maintaining a new provision unit. 

The consolidation of existing provision units poses 
the same question in reverse. Are the marginal gains 
from eliminating a provision unit greater than the costs 
calculated in terms of preference revelation, fiscal 
equivalence, and accountability? Communities must 
also sometimes consider a potential redistribution fac- 
tor. Less wealthy communities may gain from associat- 
ing with more wealthy communities in a single provi- 
sion unit, a calculation that must be discounted to 
some extent by political risk. This factor then has to 
be added to the marginal gain calculated in terms of 
operating costs. 

Because organizing and operating provision units 
are costly activities, one might anticipate diminishing 
returns as preference revelation, fiscal equivalence, 
and accountability are improved. Perfection on any of 
these criteria is out of reach. Citizens (or their repre- 
sentatives) must decide whether increased perform- 
ance with respect to the major provision criteria is 
worth the added cost of organizing and operating one 
more provision unit. At some point as the number of 
provision units per citizen increases, it becomes more 
efficient to assign new functions to existing units rather 
than create new units to organize provision. Part of 
the logic of multi-purpose units is to economize on 
transaction costs. This does not mean, however, that 
multi-purpose units are always preferred to special- 
purpose units. The answer varies from case to case. 

The efficiency of the provision side of a local pub- 
lic economy depends upon a complex set of calcula- 
tions and tradeoffs-some of which are inherently sub- 
jective-subject to change over time. Apart from the 
choices that citizens make, there is no way of deter- 
mining provision-side efficiency. Traditionally, a great 
deal of concern has been focused on the "prolifera- 
tion" of units of local government. On this basis, rules 
have been proposed, and to some extent enacted, that 
tend to limit the ability of citizens to create new 
units.18 Even in the absence of such rules, however, it 
should not be assumed that units proliferate without 
constraint. There is no reason to presume that citizens 
are unable to take into account the costs as well as the 
benefits of creating an additional unit, even if neither 
side of the tradeoff can be quantified with precision. 
Some communities resist incorporation. Others choose 
to merge with neighboring communities.1g Growth in 
the number of units in a local public economy does 
not imply that growth is unconstrained. 

ORGANIZING THE 
PRODUCTION SIDE 

Organization on the production side, in contrast 
to provision, is based upon considerations having to 
do with the technical transformation of resource "in- 
puts" into product "outputs." Unfortunately, no one 
has been able to demonstrate a "recipe"20 for produc- 
ing good policing or good education. On the other 
hand, somewhat more is known about producing good 
streets and good refuse collection. Almost all local 
public goods and services, however, depend upon the 
availability of specific time-and-place information, 
such as neighborhood conditions, to support effective 
production choices.21 An emphasis has to be placed 
upon the scale and organization of a production proc- 
ess that allows individual producers to make locally in- 
formed judgments. This is a much different produc- 
tion problem than that which is involved in a typical 
"assembly line." 

Production Problems 

Coproduction 
Traditionally, production-side considerations have 

placed a heavy emphasis on the importance of "man- 
agement," namely, the coordination of human and 
material resources. Human resources are generally 
viewed in the context of an employer-employee rela- 
tionship. Many public services also depend, however, 
on the productive efforts of citizen-consumers as an 
integral part of the production process. The participa- 
tion of citizen-consumers in production, as distin- 
guished from provision, is called "coproduction."~~ 
Unlike employees, citizens are not as easily subject to 
the direction of a professional manager. While it is 
well known that the productivity of local public agen- 
cies, such as schools and police departments, fre- 
quently depends upon the cooperation of citizens, it is 
not well understood how to incorporate citizens into a 
production process. Yet citizen-consumers are often a 
crucial source of needed time-and-place information. 
The need for coproduction must be joined with tradi- 
tional concerns for professional management when or- 1 

ganizing the production side of a local public econ- 
omy. The willingness of citizens to contribute to the 
production side, as coproducers, is often a crucial fac- 
tor in the ability of a production unit to address rele- 
vant community needs and preferences. 

Economies of Scale 
An important distinction exists between local pub- 

lic goods that tend to be capital intensive and local 
public services that tend to be labor intensive. Capital 
intensive goods, such as water and sewer systems, are 
more likely to be characterized by "economies of 
scale," namely, a decrease in the average unit cost of 
production as the scale of production increases.23 La- 
bor intensive services, such as police protection and 



education, are more likely to exhaust potential econo- 
mies of scale quickly, in part because of the greater 
dependence of human services on specific time-and- 
place information. Different goods and services are 
apt to be characterized by different economies of 
scale-some may be very small, others quite large. 
This logic also extends to different components of the 
same service. Much different economies may also be 
involved in increasing the level of production per cap- 
ita for a given population as opposed to extending the 
same level of production per capita to a larger popula- 
tion. 

When economies of scale happen to be closely 
matched to the scale of organization of a provision 
unit, in-house production is feasible. A small munici- 
pality, for example, can efficiently produce police pa- 
trol services; important economies of scale can be 
captured up to about 4-5 officers, after which further 
expansion entails constant (and eventually decreasing) 
returns to scale." Similarly, a large municipality can 
efficiently undertake in-house production of the more 
capital-intensive components of services, such as a po- 
lice crime lab. Frequently, however, provision criteria 
may lead to the establishment of provision units, both 
small and large, that are not well matched to econo- 
mies of scale for particular services and service com- 
ponents. This is the circumstance that most often 
leads to the separate organization of production. 

The production and delivery of goods and services 
can be broken down into a large number of compo- 
nents, distinguishing direct service components deliv- 
ered to citizens from various support service compo- 
nents delivered to direct service producers. Each com- 
ponent may be associated with a different economy of 
scale (although services typically exhibit constant re- 
turns over a broad range). Yet the different compo- 
nents of service production require coordination to 
varying degrees. Coordination is costly, mainly in 
terms of the time and effort devoted to transactions. 
The transaction costs associated with coordination can 
be expected to constrain the proliferation of separate 
production units much as transaction costs constrain 
the proliferation of separate provision units. An opti- 
mal number of production units depends upon a 
tradeoff between scale economies, on the one hand, 
and coordination economies, on the other. Coordina- 
tion costs also arise, however, within production units. 
The relevant constraint therefore consists of the mar- 
ginal costs of coordination from adding an additional 
production unit rather than the total costs of coordi- 
nation for a given production unit.= 

Coordination Costs as a 
Source of Constraint 

LINKING PROVISION WITH 
PRODUCTION 

Distinguishing the provision side from the produc- 
tion side of a local public economy opens up a range 
of possibilities for linking a provision unit to produc- 
tion units. The main options are as follows: 

In-house production. A provision unit organ- 
izes its own production unit. This is the tradi- 
tional model of local organization. Municipali- 
ties organize municipal departments for police, 
fire, public works, and so forth. 

Coordinated production. Two or more produc- 
tion units (organized by their respective provi- 
sion units) coordinate their production activi- 
ties, in whole or in part. Two police depart- 
ments, for example, may cooperate to investi- 
gate a string of burglaries affecting both juris- 
dictions. 

Joint production. Two or more provision units 
jointly organize a single production unit. A 
number of small municipalities, for example, 
may jointly finance and administer an emer- 
gency dispatch center for their police and fire 
departments. 

Intergovernmental contracting. A provision 
unit contracts for production with another pro- 
vision unit, which assumes responsibility for or- 
ganizing production. 

Private contracting. A provision unit contracts 
with a private vendor, who is responsible for 
organizing a production unit. 

Franchising. A provision unit sets production 
standards and selects a private producer, but 
allows individual citizen-consumers to choose 
whether to purchase the service. For example, 
a municipality, instead of providing trash cob 
lection, may grant a franchise to a private col- 
lector who is then authorized exclusively to sell 
the service to residents in that jurisdiction. 

Vouchering. A provision unit sets production 
standards and decides on the level of provision 
(through its taxing and spending powers), but 
allows individuals (or groups) to engage differ- 
ent producers, public or private, at their dis- 
cretion. Vouchers, distributed to individuals by 
government, are now most frequently used in 
housing and social services, and combine pub- 
lic finance of services with individual choice of 
service suppliers. 

Public administration theory has long assumed 
that the best sort of local government was a "full-serv- 
ice" government-somewhat analogous to a vertically 



integrated business firm-performing both provision 
and production functions for a full range of local pub- 
lic goods and services. On the provision side, it was as- 
sumed that a relatively large general-purpose govern- 
ment is best able to balance the demands of compet- 
ing concerns and interests within a single budget docu- 
ment. On the production side, it was assumed that co- 
ordination and economies of scale are best achieved 
when a single local government manager is able to as- 
sign functions among subordinate units. Both assump- 
tions overlook the advantages of greater variety in or- 
ganization. 

The potential variety in organizing both the provi- 
sion side and the production side, and in relating pro- 
vision to production, is much greater than a traditional 
view of local government would suggest. More and 
more local governments are now beginning to look 
upon their primary role as one of "provisioning" as 
distinct from producing, choosing to produce only 
when in-house production, through a government bu- 
reau or department, is the best alternative available. 
The ability to separate provision from production, 
when advantageous, also potentially frees the provi- 
sion side of a local public economy to be organized on 
the basis of provision criteria, subject only to the con- 
straint inherent in the costs of organizing and operat- 
ing additional provision units. 

GOVERNANCE 

The governance of a local public economy charac- 
terized by multiple provision and production units is 
not likely to be vested in any single provision unit. 
Governance is neither provision nor production. In- 
stead, it has to do with a choice of rules, establishing 
an institutional framework within which patterns of 
provision and production emerge from the choices of 
local citizens and officials. The governance process in- 
cludes the resolution of conflict among participants, as 
well as the maintenance of agreeable and equitable ar- 
rangements. The work of governance is separable 
from both provision and production. 

The basic task of governing a local public econ- 
omy is to put together, and periodically adjust, a con- 
figuration of rules that enables citizens and their local 
officials to seek out and create mutually beneficial 
provision and production arrangements, among both 
individuals and communities. The relevant rules per- 
tain to: (1) organization on the provision side (which 
depends upon collective choice capabilities, tax instru- 
ments, the use of "police" powers in regulation, elec- 
tions and referenda, and the public accountability of 
officials); (2) the organization of public production; 
and (3) relationships between provision units and pro- 
duction units (especially contracting and joint produc- 
tion). 

When conflict occurs (as for example over mu- 
nicipal boundaries or tax incidence), governance ar- 

rangements must exist to apply general rules to spe- 
cific cases and to encourage participants to reach set- 
tlements. If settlements cannot be reached on the ba- 
sis of existing rules, new rules may be needed. Fiscal 
disparities among provision units are a potential 
source of conflict in most highly differentiated local 
public economies. Adjustments in the fiscal rules gov- 
erning revenue capabilities-in particular the availabil- 
ity, and possible sharing, of various tax bases-are 
often responses to fiscal conflict. The highly differenti- 
ated local public economies usually found in metro- 
politan areas do require a form of metropolitan gov- 
ernance; but it is a form of governance that depends 
upon citizens to make basic structural choices within a 
framework of rules. 

The "organization" of a local public economy can 
therefore be understood at two levels. One is the gov- 
ernance level-the maintenance of rules-including 
rule-generating, rule-applying, and rule-enforcing fa- 
cilities-that establish a framework within which provi- 
sion and production arrangements emerge. The other 
is the provisionlproduction level-the maintenance of 
specific provision and production arrangements with 
respect to specific goods and services in specific com- 
munities of interest. Both levels of organization can be 
distinguished from performance-the patterns of 
goods and services actually provided, produced, deliv- 
ered, and consumed. 

Some of the most controversial empirical ques- 
tions about local government-especially in metropoli- 
tan areas-are those that concern linkages between 
levels of organization and between organization and 
performance. Does jurisdictional fragmentation, al- 
lowed by permissive incorporation rules, result in un- 
coordinated service delivery? Do overlapping jurisdic- 
tions, created by allowing citizens to form special dis- 
tricts in addition to municipalities, engender duplica- 
tion of effort and a misallocation of resources? Or 
does the greater variety of organization at the provi- 
sion/production level, generated by a governance level 
that allows citizens to create multiple provision units, 
lead to greater efficiency and responsiveness with re- 
spect to a broad range of local services? 

EQUITY 
The governance of a local public economy also in- 

cludes reference to efforts to maintain some level of 
distributional equity among citizens. Two basic ap- 
proaches have been followed in dealing with this issue. 
One approach, consistent with the traditional view of 
organizing local government, is to enlarge the bounda- 
ries of provision units so as to include a heterogeneous 
community with respect to income. Pooling revenues 
over this heterogeneous community while distributing 
services according to need would generate equity. 
Public resources could be closely matched to public 
needs. An alternative approach is to rely upon over- 
lapping provision units to pool revenue on a larger 



scale and redistribute resources to provision units con- 
sidered to be disadvantaged according to a set of crite- 
ria. Both approaches have been followed to some de- 
gree in the United States. School district consolidation 
is perhaps the major example of the former approach, 
but local district consolidation has been accompanied 
by further efforts to redistribute resources on a state- 
wide basis in many states, utilizing complex formulas 
to divide state funds among local school districts. An 
intermediate approach has been pioneered in the 
Minneapolis-St. Paul area, where revenues from com- 
mercial and industrial property are partially shared on 
a metropolitanwide basis. 

Any effort to redistribute resources represents a 
departure from the criterion of fiscal equivalence. Ar- 
ranging the boundaries of provision units to encom- 
pass a deliberately heterogeneous community is incon- 
sistent with fiscal equivalence. "Getting what you pay 
for and paying for what you get" is, however, also a 
principle of equity, albeit not redistributional equity. 
The alternative approach, relying upon redistribution 
by overlapping jurisdictions, attempts to combine the 
principle of fiscal equivalence, as a first-order crite- 
rion of organization, with redistributional equity as a 
second-order criterion. Efforts to redistribute then op- 
erate only when the first-order criteria generate pat- 
terns of performance that lie outside acceptable limits 
of resource distribution. A critical question, one that 
can only be answered by empirical research, is 
whether the use of the first-order criteria to generate a 
highly differentiated pattern of organization creates 
serious problems of equity, which then have to be ad- 
dressed by overlapping units. In traditional language, 
the question is this: Does fragmentation cause ineq- 
uity? 

IMPLICATIONS: 
THE REMAINDER OF THIS REPORT 
Distinguishing provision and production has far- 

reaching implications for the organization and govern- 
ance of a local public economy. All of the important 
implications cannot, however, be explored here. Nei- 
ther regulatory activity on the provision side, nor fran- 
chising and vouchering as important options for link- 
ing provision to production, are further developed in 
this report. Instead, the remainder of this report is fo- 
cused upon implications for service provision and pro- 
duction, examined from both efficiency and equity 
standpoints.26 

Some of the implications to be drawn from the 
provision/production distinction, discussed in ensuing 
chapters, are as follows: 

Both private and intergovernmental contract- 
ing are viable alternatives to in-house produc- 
tion; 

Very small local governments are potentially 
viable as "pure provision" units; 

An optimal mix of provision units in a local 
public economy is likely to range in size, from 
large to small, with some units overlapping oth- 
ers; 

An optimal set of production arrangements is 
apt to mix in-house production with contract- 
ing out for different components of the same 
service; 

An optimal pattern of organization can emerge 
among provision and production units without 
being planned by any single set of decision 
makers; 

Metropolitan or regional "governance" is pos- 
sible without metropolitan or regional "govern- 
ment" ; 

Equity may be better served by redistributing 
resources through overlapping jurisdictions 
than by adjusting local boundaries. 
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Chapter Two 

Separating Provision and 

INTRODUCTION 
To distinguish provision and production conceptu- 

ally is not necessarily to separate production from pro- 
vision in practice. Distinguishing provision and pro- 
duction does, however, lend support to both private 
and intergovernmental contracting as clear options for 
producing local public goods and services. The struc- 
ture of a local public economy varies with the use of 
the contracting option. What leads provision units to 
choose one production arrangement over another? 
Why do some provision units contract out more than 
others? Some contract out very little of the goods and 
services they provide, while others approximate "pure 
provision" units, organizing little if any production in- 
house. Answers to these questions can help to explain 
the emergent structure of a local public economy and 
offer guidance on issues of governance and organiza- 
tion. 

The extent of contracting determines to a large 
degree the structure of the production side of a local 
public economy, given a set of provision arrange- 
ments. Contracting tends to generate both greater spe- 
cialization and greater competition among producers. 
Yet the extent of contracting varies with the structure 
of the provision side, and pure provision units tend to 
emerge only under restrictive conditions. 

CONTRACTING OPTIONS 

Current Practice 
Contracting, both private and intergovernmental, 

is widely practiced. According to a recent ACIR 
analysis, 90.8 percent of the municipalities in a repre- 
sentative national sample reported at least one service 
contract among 34 service activities.' Most municipali- 
ties that contract out, however, use this mode of pro- 
duction in only a small proportion of their s e ~ c e  re- 
sponsibilities. Although contracting is employed to 
some extent by almost every community, the average 

Production 
municipality contracts out for the production of only 
about one-fourth of the services it provides. (The 
mean percentage of service areas with at least one 
contract in the ACIR sample of municipalities is 27 
percent. Forty-five percent of the municipalities con- 
tract for less than 15 percent of their service responsi- 
bilities.)* In-house production remains the norm, con- 
tracting, the exception, but the use of contracting-es- 
pecially with the private sector-is increasing. 

Significant change in both the extent and the type 
of municipal contracting has occurred since the 1970s. 
Contracting in the period prior to 1970 was heavily bi- 
ased toward the public sector. ACIR found in its 1972 
study of interlocal arrangements that intergovernmen- 
tal contracting (i.e., contracting with another unit of 
government to supply a service) was the preferred al- 
ternative to in-house municipal production.3 Perhaps 
because of a lack of private vendors and/or a lingering 
concern with corrupt practices in the awarding of con- 
tracts, municipal governments avoided private service 
producers in favor of governmental jurisdictions when 
shedding service production. This reluctance to use 
private vendors has diminished significantly since 
1972. The proportion of communities reporting at 
least one private service contract now exceeds the per- 
cent of cities reporting at least one intergovernmental 
service contract by 18 percentage points. This reflects 
the growing number of private service contracts, how- 
ever, not an absolute decline in intergovernmental 
contracting. 

Municipal contracting in the 1980s is dominated 
by two quite disparate service categories-public works 
and health and social welfare services. For both of 
these functional categories, nearly two-thirds of the 
municipalities in the ACIR sample reported at least 
one service contract. General government operations 
(e.g., legal, clerical, and computer services) is the 
third most frequently contracted service area, with 4 1 
percent of the sample reporting one or more con- 
tracts. Municipal use of service contracts in the areas 



of transportation, public safety, and education ranges 
between a third and a quarter of our sample. Con- 
tracting for park and recreational services is less fre- 
quent, with only 13 percent of the sample reporting 
any contracted services in this functional area. 

Contracting for both public works and health and 
welfare is dominated by the private sector. Over half 
of the municipalities in the sample had contracted 
with at least one private vendor for these services. 
Governmental units are the dominant contract pro- 
ducer only for public safety services. Among private 
producers, for-profit vendors dominate service con- 
tracts for general government services, transportation 
and public works. Their nonprofit counterparts have a 
significant edge in service contracts for cultural activi- 
ties (e.g., libraries and museums) and a slight advan- 
tage in the proportion of municipalities contracting 
with them for health and welfare services. Neighbor- 
hood associations, while an important new contract 
producer, to date have had a negligible impact on the 
level of private service contracting. Their greatest con- 
tribution to service production is in the area of public 
safety and health and welfare. 

Empirical studies of garbage c~llection,~ electrical 
power,= fire protection,e police protection,' and an as- 
sortment of custodial and general services8 have found 
that contracted service production nets significant sav- 

ings over in-house government production. These 
findings suggest that contracting is frequently a more 
efficient arrangement for producing a number of dif- 
ferent services provided by local government. The 
presence of efficiency gains from contracting is usually 
explained in terms of (a) economies of scale in pro- 
duction and (b) the benefits of greater competition on 
the production side of the local public economy. 

The precise advantage or disadvantage of con- 
tracting, with respect to specific goods and services, 
can be expected to vary from one provision unit to an- 
other. Contracting is not uniformly preferred to in- 
house production for any given service type across all 
provision units in all circumstances. Small communi- 
ties may choose to contract out for reasons of econo- 
mies of scale that larger communities can capture in- 
house; both small and large communities may choose 
to do so for reasons of competition, but the extent of 
competition may vary from one local public economy 
to another. The organization of the provision side of a 
local public economy has substantial impact on the or- 
ganization of the production side. This becomes clear 
from the ACIR analysis. 

Explaining the Variation in Contracting 

Table 2 .1  summarizes the results of a multivariate 
analysis of municipal contra~ting.~ The dependent 

Table 2.1 
LOGlT ESTIMATES FOR DEGREE OF MUNICIPAL CONTRACTING, 1982-83 

Intercept 
Population2 
Population 
Number of Units of Local Government in SMSA 
Tax Burden 
Relative Size of Municipal Workforce 
Property Tax Limitation (length of time in effect, 0 =none) 
Local Expenditure Limitation (length of time in effect, 0 = none) 
State Centralization 
Ease of Local Annexation and Consolidation 
City Manager Form 
Percent of Work Force Unionized 

Logit Standard 
Estimate Error 

*P < .05 -2 Log Likelihood Ratio = 1,561 
X2 of log likelihood ratio = 75.8* Percent cases predicted = 84.1 
Gamma = .308* 
Percent of cases incorrectly predicted by categories of dependent variable: 

0-10% of services contracted = 9.7 
10-33% of services contracted = 0 
> 33% of services contracted = 16.5 



variable is the percentage of municipal functions in 
which at least one contract is reported, broken into 
three categories. Most of the independent variables 
included in the model measure some aspect of provi- 
sion arrangements, or rules governing the organization 
of the provision side. Several of these variables are 
significantly related to the use of contracting, as meas- 
ured here. The model correctly predicts a little more 
than 84% of the cases. 

Among rules affecting the provision side, two 
types are significant: (1) state-imposed property tax 
limitations on local government and (2) the relative 
ease of municipal annexation and consolidation. More 
long-standing property tax limitations and more con- 
straining procedures for municipal annexation and 
consolidation are both associated with more contract- 
ing. (Expenditure limitation is not significant.) One in- 
terpretation of these findings is that local public 
economies that place more power in the hands of citi- 
zens-to approve increases in tax rates and adjust- 
ments of municipal boundaries-tend to engage in 
more contracting. Tax burden is not significant in this 
model, although this finding is not supported by other 
empirical work. 10 

Another variable that significantly affects the de- 
gree of municipal contracting is the number of local 
governments located within a municipality's Standard 
Metropolitan Statistical Area (SMSA) . This variable 
can be interpreted as a measure of the "extent" of the 
local government market for services. The number of 
provision units in a local public economy is equivalent 
to the number of potential consumers of externally 
produced services. At least since Adam Smith, econo- 
mists have hypothesized that specialization in produc- 
tion varies with the extent of a market. The greater 
the number of consumers in a market, the more spe- 
cialized production becomes. A greater degree of con- 
tracting in a local public economy is associated with 
greater specialization on the production side. Increas- 
ing the number of provision units within a local public 
economy tends to increase the reliance on contracting 
of any single provision unit within that setting. Differ- 
entiation on the provision side has an amplified effect 
on the degree of differentiation on the production 
side. 

The relationship of municipal population size to 
contracting is curvilinear in this model. Both small and 
large municipalities tend to contract out more than 
mid-size municipalities.ll Economies of scale may ac- 
count for the greater propensity of small municipalities 
to engage in contracting. The same explanation is un- 
available, however, to explain greater contracting by 
large municipalities. Indeed, a rationale for increasing 
the size of local governments, from a traditional per- 
spective, is to avoid dependence on outside produc- 
ers-to be self-sufficient. This effect appears to be 
quite limited. Consistent with an economies of scale 

argument, however, is a diseconomies of scale argu- 
ment. Average costs are generally understood to have 
a u-shaped relationship to scale of production. As pro- 
duction increases from zero, average costs initially de- 
cline, then level off, and finally after a point begin to 
increase. One important variant of diseconomies of 
scale in production is diseconomies of scale in man- 
agement. As the size of a provision unit increases, be- 
yond some point, scale economies attained as a tech- 
nical matter of production may be offset by manage- 
ment difficulties that multiply as the provision unit at- 
tempts to organize more and more production in- 
house. From this perspective, the tendency toward in- 
creased reliance on contracting by larger municipali- 
ties would reflect an effort by public managers to sim- 
plify their internal management problems by securing 
outside production of selected service components. 

The sample of municipalities used to generate the 
estimates in Table 2.1 was limited to municipalities 
over 10,000 in population. If smaller provision units 
were included, the relationship between small size and 
a greater reliance on contracting would almost cer- 
tainly be more pronounced. An ACIR field study of 
the highly differentiated local public economy found 
in St. Louis County, Missouri, examined contracting 
in three service areas-police, fire, and streets-for 90 
municipalities ranging in size from less than 1,000 
residents to about 55,000 residents.l2 Municipalities 
under 10,000-and especially those under 5,000-re- 
lied much more heavily than larger municipalities on 
service contracts with external producers. Indeed, for 
the production of basic services delivered directly to 
citizens-police patrol, fire fighting, street repair-mu- 
nicipalities tended to shift to in-house production at 
the minimum point where significant economies of 
scale can be captured. For these basic services, the 
size threshold for in-house production appears to be 
quite low-somewhere around 1,000 persons for basic 
street services and 2,000 persons for police patrol. 

Another provision-arrangement variable that is 
significant in Table 2.1 is the choice of a city-manager 
form of government. This finding should be treated 
with some caution, however, since it has not been sub- 
stantiated by other analysts.13 

The Relevance of 
Provision Arrangements 

In order for citizen-consumers to realize a benefit 
from contracting, there must also exist a provision unit 
able to acquire information about alternative produc- 
ers, choose a production mode, select a specific pro- 
ducer, negotiate a contract, and monitor perform- 
ance. These are not idle tasks. They require agents 
who bring a citizen-consumer perspective to their 
work and who remain alert to alternative possibilities. 
Provisioning activities are crucial to the utility of con- 
tracting. 14 



Despite evidence that contracting offers substan- 
tial efficiency gains, empirical research also discloses 
considerable variability in those gains.15 This variation 
has not been explained, and further research is 
needed. Variation in the performance of activities on 
the provision side, however, may account for much of 
the variation in efficiency gains. 

It is not difficult to imagine situations in which 
contracting harms, rather than helps, the interests of 
citizens. The possibilities range from "sweetheart" 
contracts where the chosen vendor is, for one reason 
or another, not the most efficient, to outright corrup- 
tion of public officials. Corruption, however, is a prob- 
lem on the provision side. The use of contracting does 
not relieve citizens and officials of the need to main- 
tain appropriate provision arrangements, including ac- 
countability for the expenditure of public funds. 

Provision arrangements are also important be- 
cause provision determines how efficiency gains from 
contracting will be distributed. Who benefits from 
contracting? Do citizen-consumers derive a benefit, 
either from tax savings, increased levels of service, or 
both? Or do local government politicians, managers, 
and bureaucrats grab the lion's share of benefit by in 
effect distributing the efficiency gains from contracting 
in ways beneficial to their particular interests, espe- 
cially by increasing provision levels rather than de- 
creasing revenues? 

The ACIR study contains some interesting results 
relevant to these questions. First, there is evidence 
that efficiency gains from contracting tend to reduce 
municipal expenditures when municipalities contract 
out less than 25 percent of their service responsibili- 
ties. Second, however, there is evidence that gains 
from contracting tend not to reduce expenditures 
when contracting moves beyond 25 percent of service 
responsibilities. The meaning of this finding is unclear. 
Robert M. Stein and Dolores T. Martin16 conjecture 
that bureau managers who contract out some portion 
of their work load reach a bargain with city managers 
that allows the gains from contracting to remain within 
the bureau. The gains then go toward increased serv- 
ice provision rather than decreased spending. On the 
other hand, the finding may mean that citizens are 
choosing to support increased service provision in view 
of the lower tax price for services made possible by 
contracting. If there are efficiency gains from con- 
tracting, it follows that the more a municipality is able 
to contract out (presumably within some limit that var- 
ies from place to place), the lower is the tax price of 
services provided. As the tax price decreases, the 
quantities demanded by citizens can be expected to 
increase. 

The fundamental importance of the contracting 
option is the ability of a provision unit to choose. The 
availability of a marketplace on the production side 
does not necessarily mean that provision units should 

always choose to enter the market, as collective con- 
sumers, rather than produce for themselves.17 A basic 
function of provision units is to decide how to arrange 
for production. For example, a study of municipal 
contracting in Los Angeles County, California,l8 
found that, in general, contracting is associated with 
lower expenditures. However, an analysis of munici- 
palities that contract with the Los Angeles County 
Sheriff for production of police services discovered 
the following: communities that want a relatively low 
level of policing seem to do well by contracting; com- 
munities that want a higher level of policing do well 
producing for themselves. In other words, by contract- 
ing, communities that demand less police protection 
can get what they want without having to organize a 
police department; however, those communities that 
demand more police protection would find a contract 
arrangement with the county sheriff to be more ex- 
pensive than in-house production.lg In a situation 
such as this one, it is the ability of provision units to 
choose how to arrange for production, and not the in- 
herent superiority of one production mode over an- 
other, that becomes the key factor in determining effi- 
ciency outcomes. 

"PURE PROVISION" UNITS 

Are Small Local Governments Nonviable? 
The issue of local government viability was ad- 

dressed in some detail by the ACIR in a 1969 report 
on State Aid to Local Government. The Commission 
urged states to establish criteria of viability to be used 
to assess the worthiness of a local unit to receive state 
funds or to compel its dissolution. The relevant crite- 
ria were seen to include (1) measures of fiscal capac- 
ity, (2) economic diversity, and (3) minimum popula- 
tion and geographic size. The third criterion was as- 
sumed to be relevant to realizing economies of scale 
and making appropriate use of both specialized per- 
sonnel and new technology. The states were com- 
mended for having used their powers over local gov- 
ernance to reduce greatly the number of school dis- 
tricts in the nation and urged to undertake the same 
course of action with respect to general-purpose gov- 
ernments.20 

Although the language of the report presupposed 
a large number of nonviable units, the ACIR did not 
propose specific criteria to ascertain their existence 
until 1981. In its comprehensive report on State and 
Local Roles in the Federal System, the Commission 
recommended that states use two minimum standards 
of viability: (1) that any local government (general or 
special purpose) located in the urbanized portion of 
an SMSA have the equivalent of at least one full-time 
employee, or (2) that all general-purpose units "per- 
form at least four functions, or only two functions, 
provided that each of the two constitutes at least 10% 



of the jurisdiction's current expenditure budget." The 
Commission further recommended dissolution of local 
governments that do not meet either of these stan- 
dards. The major empirical finding cited to support 
the recommendation consisted of 1977 Census of 
Governments statistics reporting 4,424 municipalities, 
8,673 townships, 17,534 special districts, and 280 
school districts with no full-time equivalent employ- 
ment, as well as 9,614 municipalities with a population 
under 1,000.21 

Distinguishing provision and production raises a 
serious question about the basic logic of this recom- 
mendation, repealed by the Commission in June 
19 87.22 Units that "perform" few functions in the 
sense of both providing and producing goods and serv- 
ices can be quite viable-and active-as provision 
units. Jurisdictions that produce little or nothing for 
themselves are nonetheless active in shopping for serv- 
ices from among potential vendors, both public and 
private, and in raising revenue to pay for those serv- 
ices. These activities, usually undertaken by citizens 
who serve as part-time officials, give representation to 
the interests of citizen-consumers in those jurisdic- 
tions. Criteria pertaining to the number of full-time 
equivalent employees are irrelevant to the viability of a 
provision unit. Criteria pertaining to number of func- 
tions "performed" are similarly irrelevant, when per- 
formance is defined to include both provision and 
production. 

These conclusions are supported by an ACIR 
study of St. Louis County,23 which contained 22 mu- 
nicipalities with an estimated population under 1,000 
in 1984. Nearly all of these small units are active as 
providers of the two basic services provided by mu- 
nicipalities in St. Louis County-police and streets. 
Only a single municipality fails to report provision in 
both service areas. Missouri law requires that munici- 
palities with a resident population of 400 or more per- 
sons provide full-time police services. Among the nine 
municipalities not required to make provision by state 
law, only one, with a population of 31 persons, fails to 
make explicit provision for police services beyond that 
provided by county police. Six contract to receive 
service (two of which supplement the contract with 
their own part-time producers) and two maintain their 
own part-time departments. Street services indicate 
somewhat less activity. Four municipalities, including 
the single nonprovider of police services, reported no 
expenditures for street services in 1985; their average 
population was 196 persons. (At this scale of organi- 
zation, however, there is a distinct possibility of mak- 
ing regular provision for street repair at intervals that 
exceed one year.) Still, the average level of provision 
among the remaining municipalities was substantial. 
The average street expenditure for these 18 munici- 
palities was about $75 per household, compared to an 
average street expenditure of $104 per household for 

the great majority of county municipalities (those for 
which comparable data were available). Information 
supplied by 10 out these 18 municipalities disclosed 
only one that produced any street services for itself. 
Unlike police, most contracting for street services is 
with private producers. 

The appropriateness of the earlier ACIR recom- 
mendations urging states to establish criteria of viabil- 
ity, without proposing any specific criteria, are more 
difficult to evaluate. The adaptive capabilities of local 
public economies require that provision units be sub- 
ject to modification, including the possibility of both 
dissolution and merger. The governance processes of 
local public economies typically contain procedures 
that allow these changes to occur. The basic question 
is one of the preferred process: what decision makers 
are best situated to judge the viability of a provision 
unit? Specifically, can local citizens make these judg- 
ments for themselves or is state intervention needed? 
A comparative assessment of specific institutional 
mechanisms must await further research. 

Do "Pure Provision" Units 
Have Advantages on the Provision Side? 

The separation of provision and production casts 
a much different light on the potential economic vi- 
ability and usefulness of very small local governments. 
As is now widely accepted, inability to produce does 
not entail inability to provide. The potential for con- 
tracting out the production of public goods and serv- 
ices (with either public or private vendors) offers the 
possibility of maintaining "pure provision" units-local 
governments that produce little or nothing for them- 
selves, but remain very active as providers. The impli- 
cations extend well beyond the potential viability of 
small local governments. A number of municipalities 
in Los Angeles County, California, for example, func- 
tion as pure provision units-through the so-called 
Lakewood Plan-although they have sufficient size to 
capture significant economies of scale from in-house 
production. 

Clearly, it is incorrect to assume that local govern- 
ments that produce no services are inactive. On the 
provision side, these units may be very active indeed. 
These activities include raising revenue, holding elec- 
tions, deliberating on the needs of the community, 
choosing desired goods and services, determining lev- 
els of supply, shopping for service vendors of choice, 
negotiating contracts, and monitoring service flows. 

In very small units, much of this work is done by 
ordinary citizens. Professional services, perhaps those 
of a planner or an engineer, a lawyer or an account- 
ant, can also be employed as needed. Lack of produc- 
tion does not indicate lack of performance. 

An additional question is whether "pure provi- 
sion" has advantages on the provision side as well as 
on the production side. Most discussions of contract- 



ing focus on production-side advantages-the ability to 
produce services at lower cost; however, there may be 
important provision-side advantages as well. Anthony 
Downs has laid out such an argument in an essay titled 
"Separating the Planning and Procurement of Public 
Goods from Their Production and Delivery."24 In our 
terms, "planning and procurement" are provision-side 
activities. Downs argues that organizing production ex- 
tensively in-house biases provision-side decisions in fa- 
vor of producers rather than citizen-consumers. The 
interests of producers are commingled with those of 
consumers, resulting in provision-side decisions that 
fail to represent consumer interests fully. Those who 
are elected to represent citizens instead acquire a pro- 
duction-side perspective. Production criteria come to 
dominate the decisions of provision units. The inter- 
ests of producers and consumers are no more the 
same in the public sector as in the private sector. 

Downs does not apply this argument specifically to 
local government contracting. Clearly, however, a 
mayor or city manager in a pure provision unit fulfills 
a much different role than the same officer in a provi- 
sion unit that organizes most service production in- 
house. In a pure provision unit, a chief administrative 
officer (CAO) performs a procurement function, rep- 
resenting the interests of consumers to producers. If, 
on the other hand, production is organized in-house, 
the CAO must fulfill two roles-both representing con- 
sumers and organizing production. An incentive to 
represent consumers may be weakened by the CAO's 
direct ties to production. Accountability would, in this 
case, be more easily obtained when provision units are 
free to represent the provision side exclusively. 

It follows that contracting not only offers potential 
economies on the production side, but also may en- 
able provision units to perform provision functions 
more effectively. This argument contrasts to the more 
common argument made by critics of contracting- 
that one of the disadvantages of contracting is a loss of 
direct control over production by public managers. If 
public managers are viewed as representing a public 
interest, then loss of direct control can be seen as dis- 
advantageous. On the other hand, to the extent that 
public managers tend to reflect producer interests, loss 
of direct managerial control over production may ac- 
tually enhance citizen control. 

More research needs to be done to determine 
which view has greater accuracy. Public managers do 
not uniformly adopt a producer's perspective. A dis- 
tinction needs to be made, for example, between de- 

partment heads and central management. The charac- 
teristics of provision units, including size, heterogene- 
ity, and form of government, may also have effects 
upon the perspective of a CAO. Is it possible for a 
public manager to decide even-handedly between in- 
house production and contracting, while maintaining 
both options? Still, the possibility that contracting also 
offers provision side advantages cannot be dismissed. 
Pure provision units may have distinctive properties 
that deserve to be emulated rather than eliminated. 

CONCLUSION 

A considerable body of research suggests that 
contracting potentially offers production-side advan- 
tages-obtaining greater efficiency from economies of 
scale for small provision units, helping to simplify pub- 
lic management in large provision units, and offering 
gains from producer competition for any provision 
unit. The incentive of public managers to contract out 
is less clear, however. One line of reasoning suggests 
that the incentive of managers to shift production to 
outside vendors is limited to circumstances in which 
the efficiency gains from contracting can be captured 
for increased service production. This presupposes a 
producer's bias on the part of public managers. Some 
limited evidence of this outcome emerges from the 
ACIR analysis of municipal contracting data, which 
shows that those municipalities engaging in greater lev- 
els of contracting do not reduce their total expendi- 
tures relative to those municipalities that engage in less 
contracting. This could mean that even those munici- 
palities that contract out more than 25 percent of their 
functions continue to exhibit a producers' bias. Such 
an interpretation, however, must be regarded as con- 
jectural. 

"Pure provision" units, on the other hand, are 
relatively free of a producer's bias.25 Such units offer 
the potential for obtaining the least distorted expres- 
sion of consumer preferences possible in the public 
sector. In Los Angeles County, California, pure provi- 
sion units include mid-size suburban municipalities. In 
St. Louis County, Missouri, by contrast, pure provi- 
sion units are limited to those so small that they would 
be unable to capture sufficient economies of scale to 
produce services in-house. Yet nearly all of these units 
can be characterized as active providers. Whether 
their performance as provision units is superior to 
those units that also organize in-house production is a 
question that awaits further research. 
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Chapter Three 

Differentiating Provision 
INTRODUCTION 

To the extent that state and local rules allow, the 
provision side of a local public economy will tend to 
be differentiated among a variety of provision units, 
small and large, with some units "nested" inside oth- 
ers (e.g., municipalities within a county). If produc- 
tion can be separated from provision, it follows that 
production criteria no longer need to determine, or 
even influence, the choice or design of provision units 
(e.g., municipalities, special districts, self-assessing 
residential associations). Small provision units can en- 
ter into relationships with large production units, just 
as large provision units can do business with small pro- 
duction units. Examples of both abound. Similarly, or- 
dinary citizens, who make decisions about provision, 
can engage professionals to make decisions about pro- 
duction, just as generalist professionals who serve as 
agents of citizens can engage specialists. Production 
criteria, such as economies of scale and professional- 
ism, need not be deciding factors in the formation and 
design of provision units. The extent of differentiation 
on the provision side is limited only by (1) the rules 
governing the formation of provision units and (2) ex- 
pected transaction costs-specifically, the total costs of 
organizing and the marginal costs of operating each 
additional unit (as discussed in Chapter One) .  

TYPES OF PROVISION UNITS 
The variety of potentially useful provision units is 

quite large and, very likely, not yet fully developed in 
practice. Traditional categories, such as general- 
purpose versus special-purpose local governments, are 
inadequate for understanding the full range of possi- 
bilities. Provision units can vary along a number of di- 
mensions: (1) method of formation-especially 
whether public or private; (2) size of jurisdiction-one 
neighborhood, many neighborhoods, or areawide; (3) 
scope of provision-the range of services that can po- 
tentially be provided; (4) coercive powers, including 
regulatory capabilities, available to provision units; 
and (5) preemptive powers with respect to other units 

that may be nested within a provision unit. It is impor- 
tant to describe provision units in accordance with 
such functional categories rather than simply by their 
formal or legal name. Sometimes the legal name-city 
or village-is apt and descriptive, but often not. Ana- 
lyzing intergovernmental policy on the basis of the 
names of units rather than their functional attributes 
can result in misleading conclusions. 

Three Basic Types 
Among the traditional provision units created as a 

matter of public law, three types can be distinguished. 
The first is a unit created by local citizens at their op- 
tion with boundaries largely of their determination. 
Most "municipalities" fit this category. The second is 
a unit created by state government, usually throughout 
a state, with boundaries determined independently of 
local choice. Virtually all counties and most townships 
are included in this category. The third is a unit usu- 
ally created by local citizens at their option with 
boundaries largely of their determination as a supple- 
ment to the first two categories. This category is com- 
posed mostly of "independent special districts." 

These three types of units complement each other 
in important respects. The limiting factor in most mu- 
nicipal organizations is that one municipality cannot 
overlap another-certainly not one municipality of the 
same type as the other. Cities are not nested inside cit- 
ies, nor villages inside villages. Counties and townships 
have the virtue of being able to overlap other types of 
units.' Thus cities and villages, as well as townships, 
are usually nested inside counties. The limiting factor 
on county and township organization is their ordinarily 
inflexible and arbitrary boundaries, determined usu- 
ally on a statewide basis rather than by local residents. 
Special districts have the twin virtues of being able to 
overlap other units, including other special districts, 
and of having flexible boundaries, often determined 
by local citizens. 

Counties and townships can usually be understood 
as units that exist to make provision for some minimal 
level of local services-that level apt to be demanded 



by any community. They also exist to deliver state 
services on a decentralized basis. Municipalities are 
created to provide additional increments and new 
types of services in those areas where local demand is 
greater (or in some cases lesser) .2 Independent special 
districts can be used to further differentiate provision 
in two ways: (1) varying the boundaries from those of 
a municipality, township, or county to accommodate a 
particular community of interest or (2) creating a re- 
dundant decision structure (e.g., a board of educa- 
tion) with boundaries coterminous with a general- 
purpose unit in order to make separate provision for a 
specific set of services. 

The Special Case of Special Districts 
Numerous ACIR recommendations over the years 

have rested on a conclusion that the use of special- 
purpose, as compared to general-purpose, govern- 
ments ought to be constrained. In a 1964 report, The 
Problem of Special Districts in American Govern- 
ment, the Commission concluded that, in spite of their 
utility in filling institutional gaps among general- 
purpose governments in a locality, too many special 
districts had been created or allowed to continue when 
no longer needed. Since then, the number of special 
districts has increased by 56 percent, from 18,323 in 
1962 to 28,588 in 1982. (This number does not in- 
clude school districts.) The perceived disadvantages of 
special district governments have included fiscal frag- 
mentation, lack of accountability, and inefficient per- 
formance of services as compared to general-purpose 
governments.3 

Special districts vary widely in the services pro- 
vided and in their relationships with other units of 
government. The principal referent in this section is to 
"independent" special districts (i.e., those that are 
sufficiently autonomous from other units of govern- 
ment to possess their own taxing authority). "Depend- 
ent" special districts are generally created by the ac- 
tion of other units rather than directly by citizens. De- 
pendent districts tend to be managed by representa- 
tives of those other units, and do not ordinarily have 
separate taxing authority. More restricted still are spe- 
cial tax districts within a provision unit that allow a 
separate tax rate to be levied within the district but 
provide for no autonomous decision making. The lat- 
ter can be used to attain better fiscal equivalence, but 
do not supply political representation commensurate 
with the special taxing authority. Most school districts 
are independent special districts. Even those not inde- 
pendent in the strict sense usually possess consider- 
able autonomy, except for taxation and final approval 
of a budget. 

Special districts may be viewed as an effort to 
economize on the marginal costs of operating addi- 
tional provision units. Citizens may choose to create a 
special district, for example, instead of organizing a 
municipality. If the citizen demand for services that 

- 

justifies the organization of a new unit is limited in 
scope to one or a few service areas-perhaps fire pro- 
tection or sewerage-then organization of a municipal- 
ity would unnecessarily add to the marginal costs of 
operating the new unit. The decision making or trans- 
action costs of operating a provision unit, including 
the costs of citizen participation, can be reduced by 
limiting the scope of actions that can be taken. Special 
districts tend to be much more limited in the actions 
they are authorized by law to take than are most 
general-purpose governments. 

It follows that the availability of the option of cre- 
ating a special district enables citizens to obtain a 
more optimal set of provision units. States that se- 
verely constrain the creation of special districts may 
therefore limit citizens to less optimal forms of organi- 
zation. Forcing citizens to choose between no addi- 
tional provision unit (beyond the basic unit-often a 
county-created by state government) and creating a 
general-purpose government (such as a municipality) 
cannot increase efficiency on the provision side. 

Special districts also offer alternatives to annexa- 
tion and consolidation by general-purpose govern- 
ments. Eliminating this option could only reduce pro- 
vision-side efficiency. Suppose that two adjacent mu- 
nicipalities are unable separately to provide for a sin- 
gle service that affects both-perhaps public transpor- 
tation. Requiring both municipalities to merge in order 
to provide a single service may distort the expression 
of citizen preferences for other services. Without the 
option of creating a special district, citizens are left to 
choose between two decidedly suboptimal alternatives. 

Illinois and California lead the nation in numbers 
of special districts. A comprehensive study of special 
districts in Cook County, Illinois, where the 196 dis- 
tricts included 93 organized to provide park services 
and 45 to provide fire protection, concluded that their 
advantages outweigh disadvantages to citizens.4 A 
study of special districts in California found that dis- 
trict governments fulfilled a great variety of legitimate 
citizen demands that could not satisfactorily be met 
through general-purpose governments.5 

To some extent, special districts may be used to 
circumvent restrictions on local government authority 
(e.g., debt restrictions). David L. Chicoine and Nor- 
man Walzer argue that this may be the case to some 
extent in Illinois, and cite, in support of the proposi- 
tion, a finding that counties in which a larger percent- 
age of the population lives in home-rule municipalities 
(with no tax and debt limits imposed by state statute) 
tend to have fewer taxing units per 10,000 residents.6 
Statutory tax and debt limits that do not allow local 
citizens to approve increases beyond those limits can 
distort the provision of local public goods and, if spe- 
cial districts offer a route of escape, also distort the 
structure of the local public economy. Special districts 
created to avoid such restrictions do not necessarily 



have other advantages that would lead to their crea- 
tion. Local citizens are then being forced to subop- 
timize. The remedy for this situation is not to con- 
strain the formation of special districts, but to remove 
overly constraining restrictions on local government 
authority .7 

Citing the number of special districts, or their rate 
of growth, is exceptionally weak evidence of poor per- 
formance for this generic type of unit. Citizens, who 
often create special districts pursuant to legislative 
authority, presumably would not do so unless they ex- 
pected the new unit to perform better than existing 
units for the specific purpose at hand. Independent 
special districts, in general, are supplementary units. 
They exhibit more variety than any other type of pro- 
vision unit. Their variety and flexibility can allow com- 
munities of interest that do not happen to coincide 
with existing local government boundaries to organize 
in order to provide a limited set of goods and services. 
To be sure, all special districts are not equally worthy, 
and the citizens and officials who create such districts 
can make mistakes, but each district should be evalu- 
ated on the basis of its performance as a provision 
unit, especially its ability to represent citizen-con- 
sumer interests. A blanket bias against special districts 
does not appear to be warranted, given the limitations 
inherent in the design of so-called general-purpose 
governments. The rapid growth in the number of spe- 
cial districts may largely reflect those structural limita- 
tions. 

Neighborhood Provision Units 
Most local public economies consist of a variety of 

provision units-counties, perhaps townships, munici- 
palities of various size and type, and diverse special 
districts. Some of these units exist side by side; some 
are nested inside others. Some local public econo- 
mies, however, are not highly differentiated on the 
provision side. Large municipalities tend to preclude 
the organization of supplementary provision units 
within their boundaries. Proposals to allow for the for- 
mation of neighborhood governments would increase 
the potential variety of provision units.8 These propos- 
als are based upon a judgment that larger municipali- 
ties-especially, but not only, central cities-may often 
not adequately reflect the interests of diverse neigh- 
borhoods within their boundaries. 

Small units of local government-those under 
1,000 population-have been characterized as "toy 
governments, " "postage stamp governments, " "pea- 
nut governments. " and "lilliputs. " Somehow, the term 
"government" is identified with greater concerns than 
maintaining the livability of a neighborhood that con- 
tains no more than a few hundred households. The le- 
gal nomenclature associated with local governments is 
often no help. Fourth class "cities" in Missouri, for 
example, have a maximum size of 3,000 people. 
(Sometimes, the legal nomenclature does help by des- 

ignating such units as "villages." But just as frequently, 
we ignore the distinction by lumping villages and cities 
together, for purposes of analysis, as "municipali- 
ties. ") If the government of a "city" of 3,000 residents 
attempted to function like a city of 30,000, it would 
not be economically viable. A residential community 
of 3,000 is not, however, a city-at least not in the 
customary functional sense. Nor is its government re- 
ally a "city government," except in name, despite the 
presence of a mayor and council. 

A disparity between name and function does not 
make small municipalities insignificant. In metropoli- 
tan areas, small villages and "cities" are often func- 
tionally neighborhood governments. Once the legal 
nomenclature is set aside, neighborhood governments 
can be seen to exist in large numbers, mostly as small 
municipalities nested within metropolitan counties, 
even though the number of such units is often not suf- 
ficient to affect large numbers of people when com- 
pared to the populations of the largest municipalities. 

Another way to think about neighborhood govern- 
ments is as a public analog of private subdivisions. 
Residential subdivisions, when collectively organized, 
are able to function as provision units for their resi- 
dents. While little is known about their functions, such 
subdivisions are the most rapidly growing type of local 
provision unit around the nation.9 Although formally 
and legally a private association, organized subdivi- 
sions are functionally equivalent, for homeowners, to 
a municipality-able to make collective provision for 
local public goods and services. Subdivision associa- 
tions are private in the sense that they are initially or- 
ganized by a developer who creates the association by 
attaching membership and fee requirements as deed 
covenants when each separate parcel is sold. Thus the 
subdivision exists as a matter of private rather than 
public law. Yet residents become members of the sub- 
division association upon acquiring title to property 
just as they become citizens of a municipality upon 
taking up residence within its boundaries. The differ- 
ence is between property ownership as a qualification 
for membership and residence as a qualification for 
citizenship. With membership comes a legal obligation 
to pay dues, as well as rights to participate in deci- 
sions, either directly or through an elected board. 

In St. Louis County, Missouri, the legal form is a 
"trust indenture," which involves the creation of a 
board of trustees and the payment of a subdivision 
fee, most often assessed on a flat rate or frontage ba- 
sis. Nonpayment becomes a lien on the property. With 
rare exceptions, these subdivisions are "pure provi- 
sion" units. All services are contracted out, either to 
private or public vendors. Especially instructive in the 
St. Louis County experience is the successful use of 
subdivisions to provide a full range of residential street 
services as determined by residents, including street 
and sidewalk repair, cleaning, snow removal, lighting, 



mowing, and trimming. Many subdivisions also regu- 
late street access to their community, closing streets 
that would open their residential communities to arte- 
rial traffic. Street services, as a result, are the most 
highly differentiated aspect of the local public econ- 
omy in St. Louis County.10 

Neighborhood governments have been notoriously 
difficult to create within large incorporated cities. This 
is because, in the "rules of the game," municipal in- 
corporation generally preempts any further public in- 
corporation without the consent of the municipality. 
Neighborhoods cannot ordinarily incorporate as mu- 
nicipal governments within an already incorporated 
city. A municipality is viewed, not only as a general 
purpose government, but as a monopolist. This rule 
inhibits the development of a differentiated local pub- 
lic economy within large central cities. In the suburbs, 
on the other hand, a highly differentiated local public 
economy is able to develop because county govern- 
ment-the only general-purpose government outside 
the city-does not generally preempt municipal incor- 
poration. Neighborhood governments are likely to 
emerge in large central cities only as state law (or local 
charter) is amended to extend neighborhood incorpo- 
ration powers, analogous to municipal incorporation 
powers, to citizens. To create a subdivision association 
in an established neighborhood would probably re- 
quire some relaxation of the rule of willing consent. In 
form, it would be more like a municipality, but it 
could also be limited in function to those activities 
deemed appropriate for neighborhood provision. 

In 1967, the ACIR recommended that states 
authorize large cities and county governments in met- 
ropolitan areas to establish "neighborhood subunits" 
with limited functional and taxing powers.11 The term 
"subunit" was carefully chosen. Cities and counties 
would be authorized, not required, to create these en- 
tities, and could dissolve them at will. Subunits of ex- 
isting local governments were distinguished from new 
local units that would exacerbate perceived problems 
of urban "fragmentation." In 1985 the Commission 
renewed its recommendation, urging the use of neigh- 
borhood subunits in distressed communities, but omit- 
ting reference to dissolution and adding the possibility 
of creation through initiative and referendum proce- 
dures.12 The latter would allow for creation by citi- 
zens, in a manner much like municipal incorporation. 

Organized neighborhoods need to be understood 
as autonomous provision units. The same sort of in- 
corporation process that gives rise to municipalities 
can be applied to the organization of neighborhoods. 
The key is a state statute (or municipal charter provi- 
sion) that specifies (1) a procedure by which citizens 
can act to create a neighborhood unit on their own 
motion and (2) the powers and duties of such a unit 
once created. The latter should include, at a mini- 
mum, power to raise revenue, receive revenue by 

transfer, perform services under contract, and accept 
functional responsibility by transfer from an overlap- 
ping jurisdiction. 

Neighborhood units can be understood as analo- 
gous to municipalities or special districts, rather than 
counties and townships. Instead of attempting to cre- 
ate neighborhood subunits on a uniform basis 
throughout a city, a neighborhood incorporation ap- 
proach envisions an incremental process of constitu- 
tional choice on the part of local citizens in discrete 
neighborhoods. Neighborhood units would then be 
formed only where citizens have calculated that the 
advantages outweigh the costs. Moreover, only a proc- 
ess of neighborhood unit formation removed from city 
hall can succeed in creating alternative, potentially 
competitive, processes of collective choice for the dis- 
tinct neighborhoods of large cities. Until this happens, 
the advantages of a diverse local public economy are 
not likely to be available to the largest concentrations 
of urban population in America.13 

PERFORMANCE DIFFERENCES 
AMONG 

PROVISION UNITS 
Different types of provision units are appropriate 

for various local public goods and services. To say the 
same thing in reverse, no single type of provision unit 
is equally well suited to providing for all local public 
goods and services. One dimension on which provision 
units vary widely is size. The public problems to which 
service provision responds also appear in a variety of 
sizes and shapes. A well-functioning local public econ- 
omy will exhibit a fairly close match between the size 
of provision units and the size of the problems being 
addressed. Problems best addressed on a small scale 
will be handled by relatively small provision units, 
while problems best addressed on a larger scale will be 
matched to larger units. 

Evidence of such matching can be found in the 
more highly differentiated local public economies. In 
St. Louis County, Missouri, for example, street service 
provision tends to be divided among three types of 
units: (1) small municipalities and subdivisions, (2) 
larger municipalities, and (3) county government.14 
The first group provides for residential streets with pri- 
ority attention to the control of traffic flow. The sec- 
ond group is more heterogeneous in its scope of provi- 
sion, but often leaves residential streets to subdivi- 
sions, concentrating on streets with higher traffic vol- 
ume. The third unit, county government, provides for 
a countywide arterial street system. Only the uninc- 
orporated portion of the county, where county govern- 
ment usually provides for all street services (except 
state highways), departs substantially from this three- 
fold division of responsibility. In the field of public 
education, regular elementary and secondary schools 
are maintained in St. Louis County by 23 separate 



school districts, while special education and voca- 
tional-technical training are the province of a coun- 
tywide special district. 

Size Effects 
Wide variation also exists in the size of provision 

units used to provide the same services. Some local 
public economies exhibit much less differentiation 
than athers, or have developed unevenly. This raises 
the possibility that some provision responsibilities may 
not be well matched to existing provision units. One 
service area that has been carefully studied in this re- 
gard is police protection. Elinor Ostrom and col- 
leagues have conducted extensive studies to determine 
the effect of jurisdictional size on citizen evaluations 
of police, among other measures of police perform- 
ance. Their work consistently demonstrates that 
smaller units tend to be more responsive providers of 
police services. The research program included the 
study of police services in a number of metropolitan 
areas, consistently focusing upon delivery of services 
in relatively similar neighborhoods by police depart- 
ments of varying size, ranging from a few part-time of- 
ficers to more than 2,000 officers. As performance 
measures, the studies used victimization rates, 
whether citizens call police when victimized, speed of 
response when victimized, and general citizen evalu- 
ations of police. No study has found a large police de- 
partment (over 350 officers) able to perform more ef- 
fectively in delivering direct services to citizens in simi- 
lar neighborhoods than smaller departments. Fre- 
quently, small departments deliver better service at 
lower cost.15 

Similarly, William A. Niskanen and Mickey Levy 
found school district size (beyond a minimum level) to 
have a consistent negative effect on various measures 
of student achievement in California.18 Using a sample 
of 144 unified school districts (those providing both 
elementary and secondary education) with student 
populations of 2,000 or more, they found that stu- 
dents in larger districts tended to have lower scores on 
standardized achievement tests, when controlling for 
the effects of family poverty, minority background, 
and community wealth as these operate through me- 
dian student IQ scores and expenditures per stu- 
dent.17 They also found, searching for an explanation 
of these findings, that larger districts tend to have 
lower teacher turnover and, for this reason (not be- 
cause of salary schedules), higher teacher salaries and 
larger class sizes. 

Both the police studies and the school district 
studies, however, measure the combined effect of pro- 
vision and production characteristics. By and large, 
the studies look at provision units that choose to or- 
ganize their own production units-police departments 
and schools. The results may be better interpreted as 
showing that smaller provision units, as long as they 
are sufficiently large to capture economies of scale, 

are better able to organize and operate their own pro- 
duction units. School districts that were to contract 
out for the production of education with various pro- 
ducers might show much different results,l8 as might 
municipalities contracting with neighborhood units to 
produce police patrol services. 

Provision functions with respect to the same serv- 
ice need not be vested in a single unit. Provision for 
public education, for example, is usually shared in the 
United States between each state and its local school 
districts. The economic rationale for this sort of ar- 
rangement is the existence of externalities or spill-over 
effects. Even if a provision unit is organized to repre- 
sent the interests of immediate beneficiaries-those 
who directly receive services-others outside the basic 
provision unit may be affected by the level of provi- 
sion. Grants-in-aid that transfer funds from a more in- 
clusive provision unit to less inclusive units give fiscal 
expression to the interests of others outside the basic 
provision unit. The basic unit, such as a local school 
district, however, must take the responsibility of ar- 
ranging for production, if not organizing its own pro- 
duction unit. 

Other possibilities exist for dividing and sharing 
the distinct functions of provision. Municipalities (or 
other more inclusive units) sometimes contract with 
neighborhood units to deliver services within their own 
neighborhoods. This arrangement may increase the 
accountability of producers to the neighborhood, not 
because of municipal provision activity, but because 
the neighborhood organization is able to function, for- 
mally or informally, to represent the interests of neigh- 
borhood residents-a provision function. Such an ar- 
rangement makes economic sense when economies of 
scale in production are limited and when the larger 
unit is willing and better able to finance provision 
(e.g., social services). 

How Much Differentiation? 
The amount of differentiation among provision 

units-the number and variety that can economically 
be created-is necessarily constrained, as discussed in 
Chapter One, by the costs of organizing and operating 
additional units. Multi-purpose units often make sense 
because they enable citizens to economize on the 
costs of organizing and operating multiple provision 
units; yet, as noted above, special-purpose units can 
be chosen for the same reason. The most efficient lo- 
cal public economy, on the provision side, is one that 
has an optimal number and mix of provision units, 
taking into account these costs. 

In traditional terms, differentiation is "fragmenta- 
tion." An empirical literature focusing upon the fiscal 
effects of both "fragmentation" and overlapping juris- 
dictions has developed in recent years among public 
finance economists. Generally, this line of research 
has found lower levels of local government expendi- 
ture to be associated with higher levels of fragmenta- 



tion and overlap, even when controlling for the level 
of community demand for local public goods and serv- 
ices. Cross-sectional research by Richard E. Wagner 
and Warren E. Weber,lg Thomas Dilorenzo,20 and 
Mark Schneiderzl all point consistently in the same di- 
rection. Dilorenzo employed a measure of "concen- 
tration," the degree to which tax or expenditure ef- 
forts are concentrated in the four largest jurisdictions 
(of whatever type) in a county for specific services, 
and found that concentration is associated with higher 
expenditure levels for the county as a whole. 
Schneider looked at fragmentation as measured more 
traditionally-number of municipalities per 100,000 
residents in an urban county-and explicitly controlled 
for the level of municipal demand for local public 
goods and services. The latter is important; if a variety 
of provision units are more demand-responsive, this 
can lead either to greater or lesser government expen- 
diture. Using a demand-side model, Schneider ob- 
served a negative sign between fragmentation and 
growth in expenditures over a five-year period. 

It should be noted that Chicoine and Walzer22 did 
not replicate these findings in a study limited to 101 11- 
linois counties, excluding Cook County. Using tradi- 
tional measures of fragmentation, they found no rela- 
tionship to expenditures. They also found a positive 
relationship to expenditures using an indicator of frag- 
mentation based upon industrial organization theory; 
they did not, however, provide a replication of 
Dilorenzo's industrial concentration model. Chicoine 
and Walzer also argue, however, that special districts 
have been created in Illinois as a response to fiscal 
limits on general-purpose local governments. If this is 
the case, the number of governmental units may in 
fact be suboptimal (i.e., too large). 

With reference specifically to police services, 
Ostrom and Parks23 found that the number of police 
jurisdictions per 100,000 population is strongly and 
negatively related to per capita expenditures for police 
in a nationwide sample of SMSAs. The greater the 
number of jurisdictions in an SMSA, the less they 
tend to spend for policing. Controlling for suburban 
respondents' service quality ratings (the great majority 
of jurisdictions being suburban) strengthens this rela- 
tionship, indicating that the higher expenditures in less 
fragmented areas do not, in the minds of citizen-con- 
sumers, simply reflect higher service quality. 

It seems fair to say that the weight of evidence at 
this time indicates that differentiated provision (frag- 
mentation) is more likely than not to-have favorable 
fiscal effects in efficiency terms. Missing from this re- 

(e.g., legal restraints on intergovernmental contract- 
ing), "fragmentation" can be expected to be less effi- 
cient.24 

A more basic problem is the one raised by 
Chicoine and Walzer-that the degree of differentia- 
tion or fragmentation in a local public economy may 
be suboptimal due to constraints on local authority im- 
posed by state rules. The extent of differentiation de- 
pends upon the rules that govern the establishment 
and operation of provision units. These rules can re- 
sult in a suboptimal number (or the wrong mix) of 
provision units either in the sense that there are too 
few provision units or too many. Differentiation or 
fragmentation is neither an unqualified good nor an 
unqualified bad. Future research should take into ac- 
count the rules by which local public economies are 
organized-at the level of governance-in order to de- 
termine the extent to which different local public 
economies are able to attain an optimal number and 
mix of provision units. Efficiency is expected to be as- 
sociated with optimality, not a greater or lesser num- 
ber of provision units per se. 

Two studies have attempted to examine citizen 
perceptions of service quality as a function of frag- 
mentation. James A. Christenson and Carolyn E. 
Sachs used statistical scaling techniques to collapse 
citizen evaluations of services into a single indicator.25 
Then, using counties in North Carolina as units of 
analysis, they found that county fragmentation is nega- 
tively related to service quality. Use of the scaling 
technique may, however, obscure important informa- 
tion, as may the aggregation of data by counties. 
Chicoine and Walzer used similar techniques to study 
Illinois counties (excluding Cook County) and found 
similar results using a single scale of service percep- 
tion.26 They point out that this result does not sup- 
port, as a general proposition, the idea that smaller 
units of government are more responsive to citizen 
preferences. Aggregating citizen evaluations by coun- 
ties, however, does not permit a direct examination of 
this hypothesis. Even in counties with a very large 
number of units, it is possible that most citizens reside 
in units that are comparatively large. When analyzing 
discrete services, Chicoine and Walzer found mixed 
results. Citizen perceptions of education and parks are 
favorably affected by fragmentation in their findings, 
while highways and libraries are unfavorably affected. 
They conclude that different patterns of organization 
may be appropriate for different types of services. 

CONCLUSION 
- 

search, however, is a consideration of intervening A theory of local public economies suggests that 
variables-mainly institutional-that might condition differentiated provision-jurisdictional fragmentation- 
the effect of jurisdictional fragmentation on public ex- is neither a wholesale virtue nor an unmitigated vice. 
penditures and thus explain or specify this relation- Yet, while more empirical work remains to be done. 
ship. If there are institutional constraints that tend to the relative efficiency of maintaining a variety of pro- 
inhibit the separation of provision from production vision units in a metropolitan area has been well estab- 



lished. It would be incorrect, both theoretically and shows, however, that more differentiated provision 
empirically, to claim that more differentiation or frag- can be, and frequently is, better than less. 
mentation is always better than less. Research clearly 
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Chapter Four 

Differentiating Production 
INTRODUCTION ices. For example, in police work, indirect services, 

Organizing the production side of a local public 
economy is likely to involve a mixture of production 
arrangements responsive to diverse criteria having to 
do with the division of labor, economies (and dis- 
economies) of scale, and competition. Each provision 
unit is confronted with the question of how to arrange 
for production. It is impossible to know a priori, with- 
out specific time-and-place information, what set of 
arrangements will be optimal. As discussed in Chapter 
i"wo, distinguishing provision and production does not 
necessarily imply separation of production from provi- 
sion in discrete circumstances. Most provision units, 
except for small neighborhood units, choose to organ- 
ize some aspect of production for themselves. The dif- 
ferentiation of the production side of a local public 
economy is a result of provision units making different 
choices among alternative production modes. 

The focus of this chapter is not upon the organiza- 
tion of production within production units, but upon 
the distribution of production tasks among independ- 
ent units within service areas-police, fire, education, 
and so forth. Differentiated production breaks serv- 
ices down into service components. Production crite- 
ria often vary sharply among these different compo- 
nents. If one component of a service is labor inten- 
sive, while another is capital intensive, the economies 
of scale are almost sure to be different. As a result, it 
is often more efficient to organize production by rely- 
ing upon independent units to produce various com- 
ponents of a service. 

SEPARABLE PRODUCTION TASKS 

Service Components 
Services can be usefully distinguished as "direct" 

and "indirect" services. Direct services are delivered 
directly to citizen consumers, whereas indirect services 
(also called auxiliary or support services) are delivered 
to those who produce direct services. Indirect services 
are frequently organized separately from direct serv- 

such as dispatching and forensics, are often produced 
separately from police patrol and investigative work in 
the field. The producers of direct services become 
consumers of indirect services. Frequently, a provision 
unit will organize its own production unit in-house to 
produce direct services while relying on outside pro- 
ducers to supply indirect services. Differentiation 
along these lines tends to occur when indirect services 
require specially trained personnel and/or benefit 
from other economies of scale. 

Differentiation also occurs, however, among both 
direct services and indirect services. Routine police 
patrol, for example, can be separated from the investi- 
gation of serious crimes. Like some support services, 
investigation is more apt to require specialized person- 
nel and to exhibit economies of scale. Different sup- 
port services, moreover, also may be characterized by 
different scale economies and depend upon quite dif- 
ferent areas of expertise. Police dispatching benefits 
from a larger scale of production than police patrol, 
but crime labs benefit from a still larger scale than dis- 
patch. 

Transaction Costs: A Constraint 
The extent of differentiation is constrained by the 

transaction costs of coordinating production between 
and among different units. Just as the costs of organiz- 
ing and operating additional provision units constrains 
differentiation on the provision side, the use of multi- 
ple production units is constrained by the costs of ne- 
gotiating and maintaining agreements among different 
organizations and coordinating the working relation- 
ships of individuals who are employed by different or- 
ganizations. These coordination costs necessarily limit 
the number and variety of production units in any lo- 
cal public economy. 

Some service components may be easier to sort 
out and produce separately than others. Indirect serv- 
ices may be more easily differentiated from direct 
services, while direct-service components are less eas- 
ily differentiated from other direct-service compo- 



nents. It may be easier, for example, for a police de- 
partment to contract out for crime-lab services than 
for criminal investigation. The differentiation of indi- 
rect services establishes a relationship between a pro- 
ducing unit and a consuming unit. The producers of 
different support services may not need to coordinate 
at all. The differentiation of direct services, by con- 
trast, must establish a relationship between two or 
more producing units both of which deliver services to 
the same (or an overlapping) clientele. Closer working 
relationships may be required. Indirect services may 
be more easily coordinated with direct services by 
means of a contractual relationship, stipulating terms 
and conditions in advance, while the coordination of 
direct services may depend upon forms of cooperation 
that require mutual accommodation among individuals 
on a day-to-day basis. These different types of coordi- 
nation operate as different constraints on the structure 
of the production side, affecting the number and vari- 
ety of production units that are organized. 

The structure of the provision side also affects the 
differentiation of production. Large, heterogeneous 
provision units, such as big cities incorporated as a sin- 
gle municipality, tend to organize direct services in- 
house, while contracting out selectively for indirect 
service components. They substitute the transaction 
costs internal to a bureaucratic hierarchy for those in- 
curred in coordinating across independent units. Co- 
ordination costs within a single organization vary with 
the size of the organization and the heterogeneity of 
the tasks undertaken by the organization. Whether in- 
ternal transaction costs tend to be less, or more, than 
the costs of interorganizational coordination under- 
taken on the same scale is a complex and unanswered 
empirical question. 

Whatever the answer, the differences in transac- 
tion costs may be dominated by differences in econo- 
mies of scale. Large, undifferentiated production units 
combine at a single scale of organization the produc- 
tion of different service components that may exhibit 
sharply variant economies of scale.' A local public 
economy characterized by a large number of relatively 
small provision units is more likely to develop a highly 
differentiated production side. Even in this case, the 
extent of differentiation in nevertheless constrained. 
Producers of direct services that find it more advanta- 
geous to produce an indirect service component in- 
house can be expected to do so. In the long term, 
small provision units that strongly prefer in-house pro- 
duction will merge with other units, if possible, to 
achieve a favorable economy of scale and avoid exces- 
sive transaction costs. 

contracted out, or produced jointly with another juris- 
diction. Elinor Ostrom, Roger B. Parks, and Gordon 
Whitaker2 have studied the organization of police pro- 
duction in metropolitan areas throughout the United 
States. In general, they find that patterns of organiza- 
tion differ among the components of police service in 
predictable ways. Small and medium-size police de- 
partments tend to be patrol specialists and to place a 
greater percentage of their sworn officers on the street 
than do larger departments. Indirect or auxiliary serv- 
ices tend to be produced by larger units and coordi- 
nated, in a variety of ways, with the production of di- 
rect services by smaller units. The result is a system of 
police production-based upon rational criteria-that 
emerges from the independent choices of a variety of 
provision and production units. 

In St. Louis County, Missouri, where an ACIR 
study found similar patterns in a number of service ar- 
eas, public education offers a prime example of differ- 
entiating the production of indirect services. Twenty- 
three school districts organize for themselves the pro- 
duction of most direct services to students, while rely- 
ing upon external producers for purchasing, data 
processing and/or computer services, in-service train- 
ing, and selected components of direct service, such 
as music festivals and summer programs. The organ- 
izational arrangements used are joint production 
units-consortia-maintained on a cooperative basis. 
The most highly coordinated production arrangement, 
however, is in the direct service area. The Special 
Education District of St. Louis County is a countywide 
provision unit established to provide and produce edu- 
cation for the handicapped (as well as vocational- 
technical education). Only students with the most seri- 
ous disabilities, however, are educated in separate 
schools provided by the Special Education District. 
The majority of disabled students receive services in 
the school they would ordinarily attend within their 
regular school district. Teachers employed by the spe- 
cial district are assigned to regular district schools. 
Students with disabilities spend a portion of their time 
with special teachers and the remainder of their time 
in ordinary classrooms. Two different production units 
thus coordinate service delivery to the same clientele 
using the same facilities. 

The most dramatic evidence of diverse economies 
of scale in different components of policing is reported 
by Parks.3 In a study of 76 metropolitan areas in the 
U.S., Parks found that areas with a greater number of 
independent police producers tend to have higher effi- 
ciency ratings for police patrol service, while areas 

THE E ~ E , J T  OF D~FFERENT~AT~ON AND subject to greater dominance by a single supplier tend 

ITS EFFECTS to have higher efficiency ratings for homicide investi- 
gation and radio communications. A highly differenti- - 

Depending on specific circumstances, different ated system for producing police services is able to 
production components can be produced internally, capture both types of efficiency. 



Police services in the St. Louis area also offer an 
illustration of highly differentiated production. Sixty- 
four full-time police departments serve the City and 
County of St. Louis, producing, at a minimum, local 
patrol and response to calls, local traffic control, and 
investigations of most reported crimes. Yet only 45 
percent produce their own dispatch services. Smaller 
departments rely upon a variety of methods to obtain 
dispatch services, including a joint dispatch center 
(supplying nine departments) and contract arrange- 
ments with larger municipal departments and with 
county police. Within St. Louis County, county police 
are the principal producer of crime lab services, in- 
cluding crime scene investigation, supplied to munici- 
palities without charge.4 A Major Case Squad drawing 
investigative officers from throughout the metropolitan 
area can be deployed upon the request of the police 
chief in whose jurisdiction a serious crime occurs. St. 
Louis City and County are jointly served by a comput- 
erized call routing (9 11) system. All local police offi- 
cers receive entry-level training through a joint police 
academy. A combination of joint service production 
and intergovernmental contracting is used to differen- 
tiate and coordinate the production of those service 
components most likely to exhibit significant econo- 
mies of scale. 

One of the traditional concerns about multiple 
production units concerns the possibility of duplication 
of effort. Ostrom, Parks, and Whitaker diligently 
searched for duplication in the organization of police 
protection, but found very little. The ACIR study of 
four service areas in St. Louis also found little duplica- 
tion. Specialization, not duplication, is the prevailing 
characteristic of production systems that rely upon 
multiple units. Accompanied by relatively high levels 
of coordination, at least as needed, specialized pro- 
duction by independent production units does not re- 
sult in much identifiable duplication. The mutual in- 
terest in avoiding duplication among closely related 
production units is apparently sufficient to minimize 
its occurrence. 

In addition to coordination, production units spe- 
cialize by means of "alternation" (i.e., dividing up 
production responsibility on the basis of time, space, 
or clientele). In this manner, production units with 
somewhat overlapping responsibilities can avoid dupli- 
cating one another. The overlapping jurisdictions of 
county and municipal police in St. Louis County, for 
example, does not usually lead to duplicative patrol 
patterns. Overlap does not necessarily lead to duplica- 
tion. The tendency of multiple and/or overlapping 

NOTES 

'One question that arises is why these large units tend not to 
contract out for the delivery of direct-service components. 
One reason may be the absence of available contractors. 
Large units tend to drive out potential competitors. Small 

units to avoid duplication of effort may account for 
the failure of consolidation efforts to result in demon- 
strable cost savings, as often predicted.5 

"Duplication" is a term sometimes used more 
loosely to refer to any performance of identical activi- 
ties by multiple units. The existence of multiple pro- 
duction units, such as the large number of small police 
departments in St. Louis County, should not be inter- 
preted as prima facie evidence of duplication that is 
uneconomical, even if these departments engage in 
identical activities. Only those activities that can bene- 
fit from the economies of larger scale production are 
duplicative in the sense that the same services could 
be supplied by fewer producers at less cost. "Duplica- 
tion" in this usage is simply another name for an 
economies of scale argument. 

CONCLUSION 
The existence of a large number of independent 

producers of direct services (e.g., a large number of 
small police departments or fire departments) in a lo- 
cal public economy does not necessarily imply a lack 
of coordination or an inability to capture limited 
economies of scale in the production of particular 
service components. Producers in such areas tend to 
develop an organizational overlay of coordinated pro- 
duction arrangements. 

A study of Cook County, Illinois, for example, 
characterizes the county outside Chicago as a "tangled 
mass of park districts, fire protection districts, library 
districts, and others. . .superimposed over an expanse 
of zig-zag municipal boundaries." The author goes on 
to comment: 

With such extensive fragmentation, one 
might wonder how Cook County operates at 
all. In practice, the situation is much better 
than the territorial arrangement might suggest. 
Through time the districts have developed a 
series of understandings, agreements, and 
working arrangements with other governments 
and with each other. Local officials believe 
that this horizontal integration leads to a supe- 
rior type of government.6 

This result is one to be expected where the bene- 
fits of coordination exceed the costs. The evidence 
suggests that coordination costs among independent 
production units are not so high as to preclude impor- 
tant elements of mutual coordination. Service produc- 
tion can therefore be differentiated to a considerable 
degree without encountering prohibitive costs of coor- 
dination. 

units tend to have larger, overlapping units to draw upon as 
contractors, while large, exclusive jurisdictions do not have 
this readily available source of supply. The development of 
neighborhood units in large cities would have the potential for 
altering this constraint. When large units do contract with 
small units to deliver direct services, it is usually in the social- 



service area, where a relatively large number of private volun- 
tary organizations exist as potential contractors. 
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Chapter Five 

Governance, Change, and 

INTRODUCTION 

The governance of a local public economy is sepa- 
rable from both provision and production activity. 
Governance requires a capability to make and enforce 
rules that apply areawide. This capability is independ- 
ent of the provision and production of services on an 
areawide basis. Metropolitan " governance" therefore 
does not depend upon the establishment of a "metro- 
politan government" that has provision and produc- 
tion responsibilities. The governance of a local public 
economy determines its basic structure-essentially, 
the number and variety of provision units. The neces- 
sary rules of governance pertain generally to the crea- 
tion and dissolution of local governments, the powers 
that each unit of government may exercise, and rela- 
tionships among units. In most local public economies 
in the United States, this framework of rules is sup- 
plied largely through state constitutions and laws, not 
by metropolitan or regional governments. 

Somewhat like private economies, however, local 
public economies vary in the degree to which they are 
regulated by law. Some rules, analogous to property 
rights, are part of an essential framework of govern- 
ance. These would include rules of local-government 
formation and boundary adjustment, which generally 
allocate substantial authority to local citizens. Others, 
more akin to price regulation, constrain the degree to 
which local citizens can choose to organize and tax 
themselves to provide local services. 

When citizens first petition and then vote to incor- 
porate a new municipality, or vote to approve an an- 
nexation or consolidation in a referendum, or give 
their consent at the ballot-box to a tax-rate increase, 
they are participating directly in the governance of 
their local public economy. Citizens are then making 
the basic structural choices that organize the provision 
side. In this fashion, with variations from state to 

Civil C ~ ~ m u n i t y  
state, citizen choice is frequently the basic method of 
governance in American local public economies. 

CHOOSING BOUNDARIES 
One of the basic governance issues affecting local 

public economies is the question of who is best suited 
to determine the boundaries of provision units. Of 
course, the issue of how large or how small any given 
unit should be is closely related to the question of how 
many units there ought to be in a given area. Bounda- 
ries determine who is and is not included within a ju- 
risdiction. Choosing boundaries is thus intimately tied 
up with identifying a community of interest and 
matching communities with collective organizations. 
Satisfying the basic criteria of provision, such as pref- 
erence expression, fiscal equivalence, and account- 
ability (discussed in Chapter One), depends upon hav- 
ing reasonably correct boundaries. But how does one 
know what is correct? Can the correct boundaries be 
objectively determined? Or is boundary choice an in- 
herently subjective decision-making process? 

One objective factor to be considered in choosing 
appropriate boundaries is the scale of effects associ- 
ated with the consumption of a good or service- 
namely, the spatial or geographical extent of an area 
directly affected when a good or service is supplied (or 
not supplied). The scale of effects associated with 
some goods and services, such as the supply of resi- 
dential (nonarterial) streets or routine police (or secu- 
rity) patrol, is quite small. Other goods and services, 
such as arterial streets and police crime solving, have 
direct effects that are broader in extent, affecting 
larger communities of interest. 

Extent or scale of effects, however, is not a deter- 
mining factor. At most this criterion would establish 
the need for a minimum size jurisdiction for specific 
goods and services. If individual households hire a se- 
curity patrol, for example, neighbors who do not con- 
tribute will nevertheless derive a benefit. They can act 



as "free-riders." Private provision, therefore, cannot 
fully aggregate demand for this service, but the exact 
scale on which demand is best aggregated, collectively, 
remains indeterminate. Boundaries clearly can be too 
small.' On the other hand, boundaries larger than re- 
quired by this criterion may still be optimal. 

The upper limit on the appropriate size of a provi- 
sion unit is much more ambiguous. The determining 
factors involve the variability of citizen preferences 
and the way that citizens with similar preferences clus- 
ter geographically. At issue is the extent to which a 
relatively homogeneous good or service, provided at a 
given level, can satisfy a geographically defined com- 
munity of interest. Some "neighborhoods," defined as 
a community with a distinct set of interests and prefer- 
ences compared to surrounding communities, may be 
quite small; others may be comparatively much larger. 

Fiscal equivalence and accountability may in some 
circumstances suggest a more circumscribed set of 
boundaries than suggested by preference homogene- 
ity. A large community with homogeneous preferences 
may still experience difficulties in maintaining ac- 
countability to citizens if the aggregate number of citi- 
zens increases beyond some point. The same circum- 
stance may create incentives for some neighborhoods 
to raid the central treasury at the expense of others, 
leading to problems with fiscal equivalence. In this 
way, the criteria of fiscal equivalence and accountabil- 
ity can modify considerations based solely upon ho- 
mogeneity of preferences. 

To make these determinations requires knowledge 
of the preferences (for goods and services) of indi- 
viduals in the communities involved. Local citizens, 
therefore, can best make the tradeoffs required be- 
tween preference satisfaction, on the one hand, and 
the transaction costs associated with organizing and 
operating additional provision units, on the other. 
These costs, as discussed in Chapter One, constrain 
the degree to which citizens choose to create addi- 
tional provision units, and include the costs of citizen 
participation necessary to articulate preferences and 
secure accountability from officials. 

Appropriate boundary determinations (from the 
standpoint of provision-side efficiency) depend upon a 
set of rules that allow citizens, collectively, to make 
those tradeoffs. Apart from knowing the preferences 
of individuals in discrete communities for goods and 
services and how these individuals would trade off 
preference satisfaction (or fiscal equivalence or ac- 
countability) against the costs of organizing and oper- 
ating additional units, there is no fully objective 
method for determining the optimal size of a provision 
unit. 

The minimum-size jurisdiction appropriate to or- 
ganize provision varies substantially among different 
goods and services. Some types of goods and services 
can be provided on a "neighborhood" scale. Other 

types obviously serve a broader community of interest, 
such as arterial streets, some types of law enforcement 
(e .g., investigation of major crimes), public transpor- 
tation, airports, and some types of park and recrea- 
tion services. This implies that a set of provision units 
where smaller units are nested-like "Chinese 
boxesw-inside larger units will tend to be optimal.2 
One cannot determine a priori how much "nest- 
ing"-how many boxes inside boxes-there ought to be 
within a particular local area. To decide in advance 
that a "two-tier" arrangement, for example, is appro- 
priate does not take into account the potential variety 
in organization on both the provision side and the pro- 
duction side-the diverse scale considerations that ap- 
ply to service production in addition to the potential 
diversity of community preferences. The amount of 
nesting or territorial overlap that is appropriate can 
vary within, as well as among, local public economies. 
As with the choice of boundaries, citizens are the pre- 
ferred decision makers. 

No one can determine the "correct" or "best" 
pattern of organization for a local public economy a 
priori. This includes organization of both the provision 
side and the production side. Instead of trying to de- 
termine an ideal structure of metropolitan or regional 
organization, a normative analysis of local public 
economies should focus on the "rules of the game" in 
order to help individuals and communities to order 
their relationships with one another in more produc- 
tive ways. 

Rules governing incorporation, consolidation, and 
annexation, as well as disincorporation and de-an- 
nexation, define the decision-making processes by 
which boundary determinations are made and al- 
tered.4 Comprehensive reform proposals, such as city- 
county consolidations, that would greatly diminish the 
number of independent provision units in a metropoli- 
tan area, however, are much more often defeated 
than accepted by local voters.4 New units are estab- 
lished with some frequency; marginal adjustments in 
the boundaries of existing units are also fairly com- 
mon; but comprehensive changes that alter a number 
of boundaries at once are extremely rare. 

One cannot explain the existing structure of a lo- 
cal public economy without reference to these "rules 
of the game." It may seem odd, for example, that 
relatively homogeneous suburbs generally exhibit a 
greater number and variety of provision units than 
more diverse central cities.5 One explanation lies in 
the rules used to organize provision units. Suburban 
growth begins in an unincorporated area, but the rules 
of incorporation and annexation frequently allow di- 
verse communities to make independent boundary de- 
terminations. Most central cities were a product of a 
much different decision-making process; often their 
boundaries were determined by state legislatures, or 
the rules then in place allowed annexation without 



citizen consent. Also, as discussed in Chapter Three, 
once a city is incorporated, the rules tend to preclude 
or inhibit the development of smaller, nested provi- 
sion units-neighborhood governments-within its 
boundaries. 

DYNAMICS AND 
ADAPTIVE CAPABl LIT1 ES 

Once provision units are in place, residents can 
take the characteristics of different communities into 
account in making relocation decisions. The ability of 
residents to sort themselves among diverse communi- 
ties on the basis of individual preferences is, to some 
extent, an important dynamic in a local public econ- 
omy. Charles M. Tiebout demonstrated that residen- 
tial mobility has the potential, subject to various con- 
straints, to achieve an optimal allocation of resources 
in the provision of local public goods and se rv i~es .~  
Historical choices of boundaries therefore tend to be 
self-perpetuating. Once a set of jurisdictional bounda- 
ries has been determined, individuals make locational 
decisions accordingly, and tend over time to increase 
the efficiency of existing boundaries (i.e., the ability 
of a set of boundaries to satisfy a diverse set of indi- 
vidual preferences). The greater the number of 
choices available, the greater the effect of residential 
sorting. Yet existing boundaries can also become ob- 
solete, as preferences become either more homogene- 
ous or more heterogeneous or as organizationalloper- 
ating costs either increase or decrease, and the result- 
ing tradeoffs change. 

To maintain an efficient local public economy 
over time requires structural flexibility and the contin- 
ued availability of alternative arrangements in both 
provision and production. A local public economy is 
not static. The sources of change include (1) changing 
citizen preferences for goods and services, (2) popula- 
tion growth (or loss), and (3) developing technology. 
The latter includes, not only "hardware," but also the 
softer kind of technology associated with "know- 
how." Economic change in local public economies is a 
vector of these forces. Efficiency in both provision 
and production depends upon institutional adaptation 
to the complex change vector. 

Adaptation depends upon the availability of alter- 
natives and the development of new alternatives. On 
the production side, the availability of alternatives in- 
creases producer competition. In a local public econ- 
omy, however, the competition is not simply among 
private vendors, but between public and private ven- 
dors, as well as among public vendors of services. If 
competition among private suppliers is constrained 
(which can be the case if there are substantial econo- 
mies of scale in production), it may be important to 
maintain the option of public production even if pri- 
vate production seems to be a better alternative at a 
given point in time. Maintaining the public option may 

mean, in turn, choosing not to contract out everything 
that could be contracted out. Maintaining a competi- 
tive environment could also mean, for a large provi- 
sion unit, choosing to divide up the production of 
some service among different contractors rather than 
contracting with a single vendor. Where there are a 
number of small provision units, on the other hand, 
competition on the production side tends to be self- 
generating. 

The development of new production arrange- 
ments is a key to adaptation and productivity improve- 
ment-also, in turn, a source of change. Development 
of this sort depends upon entrepreneurship,? both 
public and private. In either case, a necessary condi- 
tion of entrepreneurship is initiative. Entrepreneurial 
potential is measured by the number of possible 
sources of initiative in a local public economy. Count- 
ing the number of police chiefs, fire chiefs, directors 
of public works, city administrators or managers, and 
school superintendents will yield a crude measure of 
the potential for public entrepreneurship in each of 
these service areas. The experience of St. Louis 
County, Missouri, offers numerous illustrations. 
Entrepreneurial activity in St. Louis County, given the 
high potential, is on-going, and has resulted in many 
successful joint production efforts, including most re- 
cently an educational consortium for the application 
of computer technology in schools and a number of 
drug enforcement units maintained jointly by several 
groups of municipal police departments.8 

The continued availability and development of al- 
ternatives must extend also to the provision side. Pro- 
vision alternatives are sustained in several ways. One 
way consists of creating "nested" provision units with 
somewhat overlapping authority to act. The nesting of 
municipalities within a county is a common example. 
As general-purpose governments, municipalities and 
counties generally have overlapping authority to act 
even while sorting out their responsibilities on an in- 
formal basis. Provision units, like all human creations, 
are imperfect. If one unit fails to respond to constitu- 
ents, a jurisdiction with overlapping authority is avail- 
able. A form of political competition exists between 
officials, such as mayors and county commissioners, 
whose jurisdictions overlap, allowing "voter sover- 
eignty" (analogous to consumer sovereignty) to exer- 
cise a choice between them. 

Provision alternatives can also be maintained by 
means of special purpose governments (discussed in 
Chapter Three).  The formation of a special district 
frequently is an alternative to enlarging the boundaries 
of an existing provision unit, merging two or more pro- 
vision units into one, or organizing a general-purpose 
government. The availability of procedures for creat- 
ing special districts thus significantly enlarges the range 
of provision alternatives. Moreover, it is always possi- 



ble to seek the enactment of new rules that allow the 
creation of new types of units. 

Some local public economies, or more likely some 
portions of a local public economy, do not have a 
wide range of alternative arrangements for provision. 
The struggle to create neighborhood governments in 
large incorporated cities proceeds from a lack of read- 
ily available institutional alternatives for disaggregating 
some of the collective choices made in many large ur- 
ban centers. In other areas, however, available alter- 
natives are not used, perhaps because of a fairly large 
scale homogeneous demand for a given service level. 
Frequently this may be a minimal service level sup- 
plied through a county government.9 

In general, the greater the number of available 
provision units, either in place or available to be cre- 
ated as an adjunct to existing arrangements, the more 
likely citizens will be able to obtain satisfaction of their 
preferences. This is true for two reasons. One is the 
ability of residents to sort themselves among organized 
provision units on the basis of individual preferences 
for local public goods and services. The other reason 
depends on the ability of citizens to sort and resort re- 
sponsibilities among both existing and potential units- 
to transfer functions. Functional transfer is an impor- 
tant and flexible tool of local governance, but its use 
depends upon the potential variety of provision units 
that citizens can create and empower. Municipal in- 
corporation or special district formation not only cre- 
ates a new unit, but transfers a limited set of functions 
from existing units to the newly created municipality. 
The same ability to incorporate neighborhoods within 
large municipalities, and to transfer some set of func- 
tions from municipality to neighborhood, is generally 
not available. 

Recent developments in Los Angeles, Milwaukee, 
and Boston have underscored the difficulties that af- 
fect efforts to differentiate provision within large cen- 
tral cities. Residents of a high-crime area just south of 
downtown Los Angeles considered the creation of a 
special taxing district in 1987, to enhance police pro- 
tection. The proposal was defeated by voters after city 
hall agreed to increase the number of police officers 
deployed in the area.10 Citizens in Milwaukee are ac- 
tively considering the creation of a separate school 
district, centered upon a single high school, that would 
serve a portion of the city's predominantly black 
population. Such a change would require new state 
legislation." In 1986, voters in Boston defeated a pro- 
posal by residents of a predominantly black, 12.5 
square-mile area to secede in order to form a separate 
municipality of Mandela, a name selected in honor of 
the jailed black South African leader Nelson Man- 
dela.12 To allow citizens of Mandela to incorporate 
without securing approval from voters in the rest of 
Boston would also require new state legislation. Solv- 
ing basic problems of service provision in the nation's 

major urban centers may require renewed attention to 
the capabilities of citizens to make boundary changes 
and choose their local government units. 

THE LIMITS OF 
INTERLOCAL COMPETITION 

In addition to the governance supplied by rules, 
local public economies are governed in part by com- 
petitive dynamics among provision and production 
units. Distinguishing provision and production is es- 
sential to understanding the effect of competition on 
local governments. Much of the advantage derived 
from separating production from provision is the com- 
petition generated among alternative producers. This 
is especially true if private sector alternatives are in- 
cluded. Competition among producers, however, 
should be distinguished from the much more limited 
competition that may exist among provision units. 

The ability of residents to choose among a num- 
ber of municipalities does not necessarily or automati- 
cally increase competitive pressures upon local gov- 
ernment officials as producers of services. This is be- 
cause the taxable property of ordinary residents- 
mostly real estate-is not highly mobile. Residents can 
exit from a local jurisdiction, but they cannot ordinar- 
ily carry their house and other improvements with 
them. This severely limits the immediate impact of 
exit upon local governments. Commercial and indus- 
trial residents, on the other hand, have taxable prop- 
erty that is much more mobile. A local firm that 
threatens to move out of a community has leverage 
supplied by the mobility of its capital. Similarly, local 
jurisdictions that have a great deal of undeveloped 
land and seek to grow may compete for new residents 
on the basis of their tax-service packages. 

In general, competition among provision units 
may increase the leverage of commercial and indus- 
trial firms with local governments, but not significantly 
enhance the power of individual residents. Competi- 
tion thus limits the extent to which local provision 
units can rely upon commercial and industrial prop- 
erty for local revenue. This is a significant constraint 
insofar as commercial and industrial property is a ma- 
jor source of financial support for local government. 
Renewed interest in the encouragement of economic 
development has perhaps heightened this sort of com- 
petitive pressure. 

For ordinary citizens, however, what Albert 0. 
Hirschman has called "exitw-the ability to "vote with 
your feetw-is not a substitute for political participa- 
tion, what Hirschman calls "voice."13 The governance 
of a local public economy depends upon rules that as- 
sign important collective decision-making roles to citi- 
zens. Increasingly, these citizen roles include approval 
of tax-rate increases by popular referendum. Competi- 
tion among local governments cannot be expected to 
constrain the tax-prices of services to ordinary resi- 



dents apart from the ability of citizens to impose a po- 
litical constraint on officials. 

This conclusion does not imply that "voting with 
your feet" is an insignificant option. As discussed 
above in this chapter, the process whereby citizens 
sort themselves over time among provision units in- 
creases efficiency by grouping citizens with like prefer- 
ences together. This increases the ability of collective 
decision making to reflect the diverse preferences of 
individuals. This sorting process, however, does not 
automatically constrain local officials, as producers of 
services, to be more efficient. 

LOCAL GOVERNMENT 
CONSTITUTIONS 

The rules used to organize the governance of a lo- 
cal public economy should be viewed as a single con- 
figuration-what might be called a "local government 
constitution." Two levels of constitutional choice are 
entailed: (1) an enabling level that determines a set of 
rules that local citizens can use to create and modify 
local governments and (2) a chartering level that de- 
termines the specific charter of a unit of local govern- 
ment as citizens act to bring it into existence in accor- 
dance with enabling rules. The enabling rules can be 
sorted into four types: (1) rules of association-those 
that establish processes, such as municipal incorpora- 
tion, that enable local citizens to create municipalities 
or other units endowed with certain governmental 
powers; (2) boundary adjustment rules-to enable lo- 
cal citizens and officials to alter the boundaries of ex- 
isting units; (3) fiscal rules-those that determine the 
revenue raising authority of various local units; and 
(4) contracting rules-to enable local units to enter 
into a variety of mutually agreeable relationships with 
one another and with private firms.14 

One of the basic issues pertaining to local govern- 
ment constitutions is the distribution of authority be- 
tween the "enabling" level and the "chartering" level. 
The term "home rule" is traditionally applied to local 
government arrangements that reserve a good deal of 
authority to the chartering level. The ability of local 
residents to frame their own charter when choosing to 
constitute a local government unit is fundamental to 
home rule,'= but the degree to which states permit an 
autonomous determination of the powers of local gov- 
ernment by local citizens varies widely. l6 Of special in- 
terest, usually, is the issue of fiscal home rule, 
namely, the degree to which local taxing authority is 
derived from local charters rather than state law. 
Some state restrictions on local officials, however, 
constitute an empowerment of local citizens, such as 
those requiring citizen consent to tax-rate increases in 
local referenda. Home rule is most commonly applied 
to municipalities (often of a minimum size), less fre- 
quently to counties and townships, and seldom to spe- 
cial districts. The latter, when created by citizens, may 

exercise only those powers defined as a matter of state 
iaw.17 

The full configuration of enabling rules-not sim- 
ply the rules for each type of local unit taken sepa- 
rately-affects the pattern of provision and production 
units that citizens and officials choose to establish. For 
example, as discussed in Chapter Three, the creation 
of special districts in some states may derive in part 
from restrictive tax and debt ceilings imposed by state 
law on local general-purpose governments. If this re- 
sults, perversely, in a greater number of special dis- 
tricts than citizens would otherwise choose to create, 
the effect is inefficient. This result, however, is a con- 
sequence of the fiscal rules that pertain to general- 
purpose governments, not the rules of association that 
pertain to the formation of special districts. 

Incorporation and annexation rules, to take an- 
other example, are closely related. If state law allows 
unilateral annexation by municipalities, without ob- 
taining separate concurrence from voters in the area 
to be annexed, this may encourage "defensiven incor- 
poration, to avoid annexation, by communities that 
otherwise would not choose to incorporate. On the 
other hand, some communities confronted by a more 
encompassing incorporation effort, may seek annexa- 
tion by an adjacent municipality as a preferred alter- 
native. This strategy could indicate that the collective 
decision-rule for incorporation is too low, allowing 
some parts of a proposed municipality to impose un- 
wanted incorporation on other communities within the 
proposed set of boundaries. Incorporation rules vary 
(both among states and among types of municipalities 
within states) from a simple plurality of those voting to 
extraordinary majorities. 

Consolidation rules also vary. ACIR recommends 
that concurrent simple majorities be required of two 
(or more) municipalities seeking to merge.18 The rules 
may be framed differently, however, so that only a 
single majority throughout the proposed jurisdiction is 
required. Such a rule could, in effect, allow a larger 
municipality to annex a smaller one without its con- 
sent. In Missouri, site of a recent ACIR study in St. 
Louis County, consolidation rules vary between mu- 
nicipalities and school districts.'@ While concurrent 
majorities are required for municipalities, school dis- 
tricts can be reorganized on the basis of a single vote 
across the proposed district. School district reorgani- 
zation can also be proposed by county officials, rather 
than initiated by citizen petition. The obvious intent of 
such rules is to facilitate school district consolidation, 
which is by far, nationwide, the most successful con- 
solidation movement undertaken to date. 

Beginning in 1961, ACIR has encouraged states to 
enact rules that would limit the number of new incor- 
porations.20 Eventually, this prescription was broad- 
ened to include the establishment of new local govern- 
ments of all types, including both general-purpose and 



special-purpose governments, as well as the dissolution 
of local governments considered to be nonviable. The 
principal institutional mechanism recommended to 
achieve this end was a boundary review agency, estab- 
lished on either a statewide or local areawide basis. 
The broad purpose of such an agency is to control in- 
corporations and annexations both in order to assure 
an orderly pattern of service delivery and to promote 
a better match between fiscal capacity and service 
needs. The Commission also proposed that the same 
agency be used to enjoin intergovernmental contract- 
ing among local jurisdictions when this practice is seen 
to split the tax base without compensating advan- 
tages.21 

Ten states, all located in the midwestern or west- 
e m  United States, established some sort of state or lo- 
cal boundary review agency over a ten-year period be- 
ginning in 1959.22 A 1968 review concluded that all 
operating boundary review agencies had successfully 
reduced the "proliferation" of local governments.23 
Neither growth nor reduction in the number of gov- 
ernments, however, provides evidence that any given 
number is suboptimal. An Illinois study cautions 
against "universal application of policies, such as 
boundary commissions, to generally limit or restrict 
use of single-purpose special districts."24 

Fully objective criteria for determining the 
boundaries of a provision unit cannot be established. 
Instead, it is necessary to consult the preferences of 
citizen-consumers in the area in question. An appro- 
priate set of boundaries depends critically on how citi- 
zen preferences are spatially distributed. Frequently, 
the establishment of a new unit is an alternative to ex- 
panding the boundaries of an existing unit. If so, offi- 
cials in existing units may wish to constrain incorpora- 
tions in order to reduce competitive pressures on their 
own governments. Findings from an empirical study of 
Local Agency Formation Commissions (LAFCOs) in 
California support this interpretation.25 Boundary re- 
view agencies may come to represent the interests of 
existing local government officials instead of the pref- 
erences of citizen-consumers seeking to organize 
themselves to provide public services. In 1987, the 
ACIR therefore recommended that states exercise 
caution in the creation and use of boundary review 
agencies that have the capability of vetoing incorpora- 
tions and annexations that are, or would be, approved 
by local citizens in popular referenda. 

Among the states that have established boundary 
review agencies, however, there is considerable variety 
in their design. No comprehensive study of these 
agencies, comparing experience across a variety of in- 
stitutional settings, has been done. Boundary review 
agencies that increase the amount of relevant informa- 
tion available to local citizens, or aid in the resolution 
of conflicts, may perform a useful role. ACIR intends 

to conduct additional research in order to 
use of this institutional mechanism. 

assess the 

FRAGMENTATION AND 
CIVIL COMMUNITY IN 

METROPOLITAN AREAS 

Although the term ordinarily used to describe a 
differentiated local public economy is "fragmenta- 
tion," a highly differentiated local public economy 
need not "fragment" a metropolitan community. 
"Fragmentation" is a term that mixes description with 
evaluation. It is one thing to say that a metropolitan 
area contains a large number of provision units; it is 
another to say that the multiplicity of provision units 
"fragments" the metropolitan community. Degree of 
fragmentation is usually measured, both by opponents 
and proponents of metropolitan government, as the 
ratio of number of jurisdictions to population. Such a 
measurement, however, tells us nothing about the 
fragmenting effect of multiple jurisdictions. 

The relevant question is the degree to which a 
more highly differentiated local public economy sub- 
tracts from the coherence of a metropolitan commu- 
nity. A coherent political community is one that is 
able to act in relation to communitywide concerns; a 
metropolitan political community is one that is able to 
act in relation to metropolitanwide concerns. Can a 
highly differentiated local public economy also act as a 
coherent community in relation to common concerns? 

Daniel J. Elazar has argued that a complex set of 
local governments can function as a "civil commu- 
nity," constituted by citizens on the basis of in- 
tergovernmental and interorganizational relation- 
ships.26 One mark of a civil community would be an 
ability to tend simultaneously to common and diverse 
interests. In 1972, Elazar noted that while "the civil 
community has no formal status in law, it has carved a 
place for itself in the constitutional system that is just 
now coming to be recognized and has yet to be pre- 

'cisely defined. "27 
An ACIR study found a civil community in St. 

Louis County, Missouri-nearly a million people-of 
immense vitality.28 This community finds diverse ex- 
pression in 90 municipalities, a vigorous county gov- 
ernment, 23 school districts, and 25 fire protection 
districts, plus countless organized subdivisions. It also 
finds common expression, not only in the county gov- 
ernment, but in organizations of municipalities, fire 
chiefs, and police chiefs, the Cooperating School Dis- 
tricts of St. Louis County, a special district for special 
education, and, most especially, in the county delega- 
tion to the state legislature and occasional countywide 
referenda. 

The county delegation-31 representatives and 
seven senators, all elected from districts-become, in 
effect, "constitutional" decision makers for the civil 



community. They become the "keepers of the rules" 
that authorize and maintain citizen governance in the 
civil community. Special state legislation for St. Louis 
County, together with traditional legislative deference 
on local bills, gives to the civil community a significant 
constitutional capability. The "rules of the game" that 
establish the basic parameters within which citizens 
can govern a local public economy are maintained by 
the civil community acting through the local delega- 
tion to the state legislature. 

The civil community thus is able to maintain a 
form of metropolitan (or regional) governance without 
having to create a "metropolitan government." The 
presumed ideal of metropolitan government would 
create a single provision unit for an entire metropoli- 
tan community. A local public economy, on the other 
hand, generally consists of a variety of provision 
units-small and large. A single provision unit would, 
almost certainly, be suboptimal. Instead of thinking of 
metropolitan governance in terms of large general- 
purpose governments capable of both provision and 
production, it is possible to think in terms of citizens 
who maintain a civil community on the basis of rules. 
These rules, usually embodied formally in state law or 
the state constitution, become a kind of "local govern- 
ment constitution" (i.e., a set of legal instruments for 
governing local governments). As Elazar points out, a 
civil community is, at least potentially, much more 
autonomous than any single unit of local government 
can or should be.29 This is because the civil commu- 
nity is not simply a provision unit. It is, in effect, a 
constitutional unit providing, not goods and services, 
but a framework of rules-an institutional framework 
within which local citizens are able to constitute the 
provision units that become the building blocks of a 
local public economy. 

One of the functions of political community 
deemed important at least since Aristotle is an ability 

NOTES 

'Technically, boundaries that are too small fail to internalize 
the potential externalities associated with service provision; 
some benefits spill over to others. The spillover problem is 
never completely resolved. Sometimes provision units attempt 
to convert symbolic boundaries into physical barriers, e.g., 
fences, walls, or deadend streets. As long as there are local 
government boundaries, nevertheless, there will be spillovers. 
The size of the benefit spillover relative to total provision di- 
minishes, however, with the increasing size of a provision 
unit. At some point, spillovers become economically insignifi- 
cant. 
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to balance the interests of diverse groups and classes. 
A civil community composed of numerous independ- 
ent local jurisdictions provides diverse groups and 
classes with their own official spokesmen and spokes- 
women, whose voices can be heard in the broader po- 
litical forums throughout the area. To be represented 
by one's "mayor" in these deliberations is no small 
advantage. It is the elaborate infrastructure of political 
organization that often gives civil communities in met- 
ropolitan areas their distinctive qualities. 

CONCLUSION 

The study of local government constitutions in 
America is in its infancy. Although scholars have for 
many years described and classified state rules per- 
taining to local governments, the effort to understand 
each state's rules as a constitutional configuration and 
estimate its impact on patterns of provision and pro- 
duction, with attendant efficiency effects, is just begin- 
ning. Counting the number of units of various types 
does not indicate whether, or by how much, a local 
public economy is structurally distorted. Only a re- 
search program of comparative institutional analysis 
that examines the "rules of the game" in relation to 
the strategies chosen by participants can explain the 
patterns of local government that have been created 
and generate an empirical basis for evaluation. 

One of the most pervasive features of American 
local governance, however, is the use of rules that rely 
upon local citizens to make basic structural choices. 
Within the institutional framework supplied by general 
enabling legislation, citizens tend to occupy a central 
role in the governance of local public economies. The 
unity and coherence of a local public economy is sup- 
plied by the civil community that citizens and their 
elected officials maintain across jurisdictional bounda- 
ries. 
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Chapter Six 

Equity 
INTRODUCTION 

One difficulty posed by a large number and vari- 
ety of provision units in a local public economy is the 
emergence of disparities in provision. Some communi- 
ties will have a greater ability than others to raise own- 
source revenues to support public services. In fact, 
provision-side efficiency necessarily implies a degree 
of disparity in spending. If different communities have 
different preferences, those differences will be re- 
flected in levels of spending from own-source reve- 
nues. At the same time, however, principles of equity 
in a democratic society suggest that there ought to be 
limits to the permissible range of disparity-although 
no objective definition of those limits is possible. 

The traditional approach to reducing fiscal dispar- 
ity has emphasized the development of balanced com- 
munities, namely, municipalities whose residents are 
heterogeneous with respect to income or wealth. Yet 
such an approach is inconsistent with efforts to attain 
provision-side efficiency in terms of such criteria as 
fiscal equivalence and preference revelation. An alter- 
native method of redistribution is to permit disparities 
to develop among multiple provision units, such as 
municipalities, but to correct inequities by means of 
grants from overlapping jurisdictions, principally, state 
and federal governments. A theory of local public 
economies suggests that intergovernmental grants may 
actually be more effective instruments of redistribution 
than governmental consolidation. This is because int- 
erjurisdictional transfers allow recipient communities 
to be organized as separate provision units, which are 
also able to make their own production arrangements. 

is variable. One widely used principle of equity, how- 
ever, does not imply equality, and, in fact, assumes in- 
equality. This principle evaluates a process or change 
by its treatment of the "least advantaged" groups in a 
society. The question then is, "How do alternative 
governance arrangements in a metropolitan area affect 
the least advantaged members of a society?" Various 
benchmarks can be used for comparison, including 
the treatment of median-advantaged and most advan- 
taged groups. Such an approach allows us to examine 
the distributional effects of alternative provision ar- 
rangements, from an equity standpoint, without having 
to use absolute equality as a standard. 

It is axiomatic that the greater the number of non- 
overlapping provision units in a local public economy, 
the greater will be the variation in average household 
income among those units. By consolidating provision 
units and thus averaging over greater numbers of 
households, the variation among units is reduced. The 
variation among households aggregated over all units 
remains exactly the same. These statistical differences 
do not imply that a greater number of local jurisdic- 
tions causes greater economic "segregationw among 
residential communities. Residents sort themselves 
among neighborhoods according to income to some 
degree, whether or not neighborhoods are organized 
as separate jurisdictions. 

Nevertheless, the existence of fiscal disparities 
among multiple provision units does imply a need to 
rely on intergovernmental transfers to relieve inequi- 
ties that may develop. Historically, the ACIR has fa- 
vored an approach that emphasized the development 
of well-balanced, heterogeneous communities as local 
government jurisdictions-able to pool resources from 

ALTERNATIVE APPROACHES TO different income classes and provide services equita- 

FISCAL DISPARITY PROBLEMS1 bly, according to need.2 This approach sought to 
avoid reliance on redistributive transfers primarily on 

One difficulty found in discussions of "inequity" is the ground that it is politically more - difficult to 
the often implied standard of equality or homogeneity. achieve interjurisdictional equity than it is to achieve 
Yet provision-side efficiency necessarily implies a de- intrajurisdictional equity in a fiscally balanced commu- 
gree of inequality or heterogeneity of provision as long nity. Yet it has proven to be much more difficult, po- 
as the economic demand for public goods and services litically, to consolidate local jurisdictions than to un- 



dertake fiscal transfers from overlapping jurisdictions. 
Local communities have found that it is not necessary 
to give up their jurisdictional autonomy in order to 
benefit from redistribution or to support other com- 
munities that are less well off. 

It is also difficult to wrap a local boundary around 
the disparity problem. Creating a metropolitan juris- 
diction may address disparities within a metropolitan 
area, but it does nothing for differences between met- 
ropolitan and nonmetropolitan areas, or between dif- 
ferent metropolitan areas. How far must local bounda- 
ries be expanded? Local jurisdictions, even if highly 
consolidated, are likely to fall somewhat short of being 
fully able to address the problem of fiscal disparities. 

The basic economic difficulty with an intrajuris- 
dictional approach to redistribution, however, is its in- 
compatibility with efforts to attain provision-side effi- 
ciency. The criterion of fiscal equivalence (discussed 
in Chapter One) is based upon distributing services to 
communities in proportion to the revenues raised from 
those communities. The redistributive purpose of de- 
veloping a balanced, heterogeneous community is just 
the opposite: to use revenues raised from one commu- 
nity to provide services to another. This juxtaposition 
of approaches frequently leads to a conclusion that 
the objectives of efficiency and equity are fundamen- 
tally in conflict, requiring a hard choice between com- 
peting values. 

There is, however, an alternative possibility, sug- 
gested by a theory of local public economies. This ap- 
proach first allows provision units (e.g., municipali- 
ties) to form on the basis of citizen preferences, thus 
allowing citizens to make efficient provision arrange- 
ments-those that can best satisfy their preferences. 
This permits disparities to develop. Then, however, 
more inclusive, overlapping jurisdictions (e.g., states) 
can correct for unacceptable disparities through in- 
tergovernmental grants. Two advantages follow from 
this approach. First, provision-side efficiency can be 
obtained, within the limits of equity. Standards of eq- 
uity are used to establish limits, within which local citi- 
zens are free to maximize their preference satisfac- 
tion, but are not used to override citizen choices by 
consolidating local jurisdictions. Second, the values 
and resources of an entire state or nation-communi- 
ties much more inclusive and heterogeneous than any 
local jurisdiction-can then be used to guide and sup- 
port redistribution on equity grounds. 

When comparing fiscal disparities in a highly dif- 
ferentiated (or fragmented) local public economy with 
those of a more consolidated set of jurisdictions, the 
appropriate base of comparison is not the fiscal dis- 
parity that exists as a matter of own-source revenues, 
but the disparity that remains after intergovernmental 
transfers. Fragmentation without overlap would be un- 
able to resolve problems of fiscal disparity; fragmenta- 
tion with overlap-the core of federalism-is a jurisdic- 

tional arrangement with greater ability to address effi- 
ciency and equity concerns simultaneously. 

This conclusion is underscored by a recognition 
that equity problems are not confined to fiscal dispari- 
ties across jurisdictions; equity problems also occur as 
service disparities within jurisdictions. The expendi- 
ture side of local government is at least as relevant to 
equity as the tax side. What is more, the efficiency 
with which money is spent and the responsiveness of 
service provision to community preferences intervene 
between taxes and expenditures, on the one side, and 
equity, on the other. Equity is an attribute of service 
outcomes, as  well as tax and expenditure outcomes. 
Fiscal disparity among local governments is at most an 
intermediate indicator of equity; its relationship to 
service outcomes, and thus finally to equity, depends 
upon a host of other factors. 

The attainment of equity in local service provision 
is, unfortunately, a complex problem. If it were possi- 
ble to achieve equity simply by reducing disparities in 
revenue potential, then any pattern of organization 
that tended to increase those disparities would earn a 
negative rating on equity in its overall scorecard. Mat- 
ters are not, however, so simple. 

EMPIRICAL RESEARCH 

Several unanswered empirical questions are at is- 
sue. How do differences among jurisdictions in a 
highly differentiated local public economy compare to 
differences among communities or neighborhoods 
within local jurisdictions, especially in large cities? 
How do fiscal disparities among jurisdictions compare 
to service disparities within jurisdictions? Moreover, 
how is this comparison affected by intergovernmental 
fiscal transfers? Which pattern of organization-frag- 
mentation or consolidation-provides for better "trus- 
teeship" of intergovernmental revenues? Existing stud- 
ies, while not conclusive, begin to shed light on these 
questions. 

If one examines the own-source revenue potential 
of local jurisdictions in the more highly differentiated 
local public economies found in the suburban regions 
of metropolitan areas, considerable variation in "fiscal 
capacity" is apparent. In the most extensive and re- 
vealing study to date, Mark Schneider and John R. 
Logan,3 who analyzed 1970-72 data for 1,139 munici- 
palities in 31 SMSAs, report the very rich to be the 
most highly segregated group (dominant in 201 mu- 
nicipalities), followed by the very poor (dominant in 
192 municipalities). The dispersion of the very poor is 
also somewhat greater than the very rich throughout 
other municipalities. A total of 746 municipalities in 
this study, however, are dominated by neither the very 
rich nor the very poor. Of this number, only 66 mu- 
nicipalities are dominated by any particular income 
class, leaving the vast majority of suburban munici- 
palities with a diverse population by income. A picture 



of suburbia as highly segregated by income class ap- 
pears to be inaccurate, except for enclaves of the very 
rich and the very poor.4 

Own-source revenue potential, however, repre- 
sents only an initial distribution of resources. When 
intergovernmental transfers are taken into account, 
the picture that emerges is still different. Schneider 
and Logan report that, in 1972, the total revenue and 
expenditures of the very poor jurisdictions in their 
sample exceeded that of middle income municipalities 
and even, slightly, that of the very rich.5 Substantially, 
however, this finding is due to greater expenditures on 
social services, including housing and hospitals, in 
poorer communities.6 In 1972, federal aid as a per- 
centage of cities' own-source revenues was only 10.8 
percent. This figure increased to a high of 25.8 per- 
cent in 1978, but had fallen to 13.1 percent by 1985 .7 

One of the disadvantages of relying on federal grants- 
in-aid to help distressed communities is perhaps the 
relative instability of assistance. 

The ACIR study of St. Louis County, Missouri, 
used two different approaches in an effort to ascertain 
the presence of possible inequities among citizens re- 
siding in 90 municipalities.8 First, the analysis in- 
cluded a search for "patterned inequalities, " namely, 
variations in total revenue per municipality correlated 
with indicators of individual advantage or disadvan- 
tage in society. Three indicators were used: (1) me- 
dian household income, (2) percent of population be- 
low poverty, and (3) percent of population nonwhite. 
None of the coefficients were significant. Revenue dis- 
parities among St. Louis County municipalities (after 
intergovernmental transfers) are not strongly pat- 
terned along income or racial lines. Second, however, 
the analysis also identified a small set of municipalities 
characterized by high tax burden (residential source 
revenues per household as a percentage of median 
household income) and low, total per capita revenue, 
suggesting possible inequity. Overall, tax burden is re- 
lated both to race and to age-citizens who are non- 
white and in their senior years tend to bear greater tax 
burdens, after adjusting for income differences and 
other community characteristics, than do other citi- 
zens. This analysis suggests that some scope still exists 
for redistribution to correct inequitable tax burdens in 
St. Louis County, even though existing disparities in 
revenues are not strongly patterned along lines of race 
or income. 

Studies of resource distribution within large cen- 
tralized urban jurisdictions have generated mixed re- 
sults. Various studies have found that large central- 
city jurisdictions tend to spend (a) more on po1ice.Q 
(b) less on streets,lO and (c) less on libraries" in poor 
neighborhoods than in other neighborhoods. One 
well-known study of Oakland, California, found that 
the distribution of resources within the public school 
system there followed a u-shaped curve. More re- 

sources were allocated to schools for the very poor 
and the very rich, than for "middle class" schools.12 

The distribution of resources, whether among or 
within political jurisdictions, however, does not settle 
the question of equity. The existence of a single, large 
jurisdiction potentially capable of moving resources 
from the very rich to the very poor, in expenditure 
terms, does not necessarily imply an actual distribu- 
tion of benefits to communities in need. Numerous 
studies have found that the quality of urban public 
education, for instance, is considerably lower in poor 
neighborhoods than in other neighborhoods.'3 Re- 
search on the efficiency and responsiveness of service 
provision units (discussed in Chapter Three) at least 
suggests the possibility that smaller jurisdictions in 
"fragmented" areas may be better trustees of fiscal re- 
sources. If this is the case, then interjurisdictional fis- 
cal transfers may be preferred to intrajurisdictional 
transfers as a means of addressing equity concerns. It 
is possible that expanding the boundaries of local gov- 
ernment jurisdictions may not promote equity as ef- 
fectively as reducing fiscal disparities through in- 
tergovernmental sharing. 

This conclusion is fundamentally at odds with a 
widespread belief about metropolitan relationships, 
namely, that suburban autonomy is a major cause of 
central-city fiscal distress. The argument made is that 
wealthier residents fled to the suburbs precisely to 
avoid having to pay for services to poorer residents, 
allowing them to tax themselves exclusively for the 
purpose of providing their own high-quality services. 
Wealthy suburban residents then continue to derive 
benefits from their proximity to a major city without 
having to support it financially. To overcome this eq- 
uity problem, analysts frequently propose that central 
cities be given unilateral annexation powers and that 
municipal incorporation in suburban areas be re- 
stricted. 

Differing interpretations can be placed, ,however, 
on the so-called "flight to the suburbs." The wealthy 
have not been alone in this movement. Middle and 
lower income residents have joined the exodus from 
cities. The attraction of the suburbs, rather than an 
ability to escape from taxes used to support redistribu- 
tional expenditures, may be due, in part, to the 
greater ability to control what happens in one's com- 
munity. Citizens move to the suburbs, from this per- 
spective, to obtain a more effective voice in commu- 
nity governance. Redistributive taxation cannot be 
avoided in any case as long as more inclusive jurisdic- 
tions support redistribution. Suburban municipalities 
do tend to allow greater citizen control over discrete 
communities, an advantage not confined to a few en- 
claves of the very wealthy. The fiscal imbalance be- 
tween suburbs and central cities may, then, be a func- 
tion of the cities' governance arrangements, leading to 
a loss of citizen efficacy, followed by exit. Expanding 



central-city boundaries could tend in the long run to 
perpetuate this problem, and to exacerbate its under- 
lying causes. 

POLITICAL CHOICE FOR 
DISADVANTAGED COMMUNITIES 

The central problem with boundary expansion as 
a means of reducing inequities, whether it be an ex- 
panding central city or the consolidation of suburban 
municipalities, is the tendency to deprive already dis- 
advantaged communities of an ability to make their 
own collective choices; that is, consolidation can 
make economically disadvantaged communities into 
politically disadvantaged communities as well. The 
function of the provision side of a local public econ- 
omy is not simply to raise revenue. It is also to enable 
residents to choose how to spend public revenue and, 
most importantly, to choose how to arrange for pro- 
duction. Poor communities without this choice may 
see their scarce funds eaten up by urban bureaucra- 
cies. Relying upon intrajurisdictional transfers deprives 
recipient communities of the ability to make these 
"provision side" choices. It may also disable poor 
communities from seeking more equitable treatment 
in the context of a larger, more inclusive community, 
through their own elected officials. 

Simply because, poor communities may not be 
able to raise all of their own revenue is no reason to 
deprive them still further of the ability to function as a 
provision unit. Receiving public funds by interjurisdi- 
ctional transfer is a function that requires a provision 
unit. The choice of a provision unit for this purpose 
obviously does not have to be driven by the ability to 
raise revenue. 

In suburban areas, provision units that represent 
the interests of disadvantaged communities already 
exist to some extent. In many central cities, however, 

it may be necessary to create new provision units-or 
rather, to allow for their creation by citizens-in part 
for the purpose of receiving public funds, so that the 
structure of a local public economy might be more 
conducive to the use of an interjurisdictional approach 
to help disadvantaged communities. ACIR recommen- 
dations on the formation of neighborhood govern- 
ments address the potential for this pattern of organi- 
zation. '4 

The mitigation of local fiscal disparities need not 
be a responsibility reserved exclusively to state and na- 
tional governments. Metropolitan-area resource shar- 
ing is also possible-the prime example being a partial 
sharing of the commercial and industrial property tax 
base pioneered by the Minneapolis-St. Paul metro- 
politan community.15 By partially sharing the revenue 
growth from economic development, the emergence 
of fiscal disparities among local jurisdictions is con- 
strained. Other metropolitan communities should be 
studied to ascertain the extent to which fiscal dispari- 
ties can be mitigated by the policies of local overlap- 
ping jurisdictions and by adjustments in the fiscal rules 
of local governance, including local revenue diversifi- 
cation. 18 

Future research should also study both the instru- 
ments of fiscal transfer used by overlapping jurisdic- 
tions, including state and federal grant-in-aid formu- 
las, and the performance of provision units (including 
big cities and small cities) that receive funds. At issue 
is the ability of both granting and receiving jurisdic- 
tions to focus assistance on those communities in 
greatest need. Historically, the ACIR has closely 
monitored metropolitan fiscal disparities." The chal- 
lenge, now, is to expand the scope of inquiry to in- 
clude neighborhood disparities within jurisdictions in 
order to render a comparative assessment and formu- 
late effective intergovernmental policies for addressing 
both urban and suburban equity problems. 
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Chapter Seven 

Conclusion: Research and 
Policy Directions 

INTRODUCTION 

The elementary distinction between the "provi- 
sion" and "production" of public goods and services is 
fundamental to a rethinking of how citizens ought to 
organize the process of local government in a changing 
world. Provision and production are separable activi- 
ties that can be linked in a variety of ways. Thus, one 
of the basic implications of distinguishing provision 
and production is the use of contractual relationships 
to link providers (e .g., municipalities) with producers 
(e.g., private enterprise, other governments). The im- 
plications, however, go well beyond contractingper se. 
Efficiency criteria, which are concerned with maxi- 
mizing human welfare, yield quite different conclu- 
sions when applied to provision than when applied to 
production. Provision-side efficiency is concerned 
with how best to satisfy individual preferences; pro- 
duction-side efficiency is concerned with how to trans- 
form human and material resources into preferred 
outputs at least cost. The appropriate scale for organ- 
izing provision often differs from the appropriate scale 
for organizing production. When this is the case, the 
use of a single organization both to provide and to 
produce a service may be less than efficient. 

A local public economy can, therefore, be viewed 
as having a provision side and a production side, each 
of which can be organized differently, according to 
different criteria. The provision side can be expected, 
optimally, to consist of some array of provision units, 
each able to act collectively on behalf of a specific 
community of interest. This is equivalent to suggesting, 
in traditional terms, that local government in metro- 
politan areas ought to be "fragmented" among a vari- 
ety of units. Some provision units will be nested inside 
others, allowing jurisdictions to overlap. The powers 
and responsibilities of provision units in a well-func- 
tioning public economy will also vary in ways that tend 
to be complementary-as often reflected in the differ- 
ent capabilities and limitations of municipalities, spe- 

cial districts, counties, and townships. The production 
side, on the other hand, will consist of both public and 
private units, linked to provision units through a vari- 
ety of arrangements, including in-house organization 
of production, contracting, and the organization of 
joint production units. 

METROPOLITAN GOVERNANCE 
A great deal of intellectual energy, spanning sev- 

eral decades, has gone into efforts to determine the 
correct pattern of organization for metropolitan areas. 
Conclusions have included proposals for "metropoli- 
tan government" (a single unit to provide all and pro- 
duce most local public goods and services for a metro- 
politan area) and for various two-tier (or multi-tier) 
arrangements, with functions carefully sorted among 
the tiers. Such proposals have been motivated by vari- 
ous considerations-economies of scale in production, 
service coordination, division of labor, spillover ef- 
fects, and redistribution or fiscal equalization. What- 
ever the particular pattern of organization being pro- 
posed, a common goal of metropolitan reform has 
been to replace a "crazy-quilt" pattern of jurisdictions 
with a simpler pattern organized according to uniform 
criteria applied consistently throughout a metropolitan 
area. This approach was thought to be the only way to 
achieve a logical or coherent system of organization. 

If provision-side criteria are based upon individual 
preference satisfaction, however, then there is no fully 
objective way of determining an appropriate set of 
provision units apart from the expressed preferences 
of local citizens. Historically, local citizens have usu- 
ally resisted most metropolitan reform efforts involving 
substantial jurisdictional consolidation. It is important 
to try to understand why. Objective criteria, related to 
the scale of effect associated with the provision (or 
non-provision) of a public good or service, can be 
used to establish a minimum-size provision unit. For 
many local public goods and services, however, this 
lower limit is quite small, consisting of what is ordinar- 



ily called a "neighborhood." The outer limit on local 
boundaries derives from individual preferences and 
the way in which these preferences cluster geographi- 
cally. The ease with which a single provision unit can 
satisfy individual preferences increases with the pref- 
erence homogeneity of the community. This proposi- 
tion implies a further proposition, namely, that prefer- 
ence satisfaction increases with an increase in the 
number of provision units in a local public economy, 
up to some point. At the same time, the creation of 
provision units is constrained by the expected transac- 
tion costs associated with organizing and operating an 
additional unit, including the costs of citizen participa- 
tion. The nature of the choice involved is one of a 
trade-off. The choice is between greater preference 
satisfaction, obtained by creating an additional unit, 
and lesser transaction costs. 

From this line of reasoning, a "crazy-quilt" can be 
viewed as a logical pattern of organization; it is a pat- 
tern that conforms to a certain logic of community for- 
mation. This does not mean that any pattern is opti- 
mal. In traditional terms, "fragmentation" is neither a 
wholesale "bad" nor an unqualified "good." The key 
question is who decides, incrementally, whether to 
add (or subtract) a provision unit. In many local pub- 
lic economies in the United States, especially the 
more highly differentiated metropolitan areas, citizens 
decide, both directly and indirectly. The pattern of or- 
ganization is one that emerges from the incremental 
choices of local citizens, acting through processes of 
petition and referendum. When allowed to choose, 
citizens in different communities tend to make differ- 
ent choices. Although particular individuals, such as 
local officials, private developers, or interested citi- 
zens, may take entrepreneurial initiative in proposing 
a new provision or production unit, the final decision 
usually rests with voters within the proposed new local 
boundaries. As a result, the pattern of organization 
that emerges from citizen choice is not uniform 
throughout a metropolitan area. Different communi- 
ties make different trade-offs. By contrast, the estab- 
lishment of a uniform pattern throughout a local pub- 
lic economy (perhaps a two-tier system) implies that 
the same trade-off is appropriate for every citizen in 
every community. 

There is no a priori reason to suppose, however, 
that citizen choices will allow local governments simply 
to proliferate-to increase in number without limit. In- 
stead, citizens can be expected to take into account 
both the potential benefits-in terms of preference sat- 
isfaction-and the potential costs-in terms of transac- 
tions-of adding a unit. Simple growth in the number 
of units-whether municipalities or special districts or 
some other type of unit-is not, from the perspective 
of citizens, evidence of suboptimal growth. 

Much the same logic applies to the organization of 
the production side. Production units can be added so 

long as the marginal costs-mostly transaction costs- 
of operating additional units are less than the benefits 
to be derived from more closely matching the size of 
production units to diverse economies of scale. The 
key question, again, is who decides. The answer, in 
this case, is generally local officials, who tend to mod- 
ify production arrangements incrementally. 

The governance of many local public economies is 
thus primarily in the hands of local citizens-those 
who make the choices that determine the basic struc- 
ture of the provision side. Governance is separable 
from both provision and production. Metropolitan 
"governance" therefore does not require a metropoli- 
tan "government." Governance depends upon a ca- 
pacity to make rules, but not upon a capacity to pro- 
vide services. The ability of citizens to govern a local 
public economy also depends upon a set of rules, sup- 
plied for the most part by means of state legislation 
and state constitutions. These enabling rules establish 
the basic governance structure, or "constitution," of a 
local public economy. 

Enabling rules include rules of municipal incorpo- 
ration, annexation, consolidation, and disincorpor- 
ation, plus similar rules pertaining to the formation of 
special-purpose governments, school districts, and 
other local units. In any local public economy, these 
rules, though derived from a variety of legal sources, 
should be understood as a single configuration-a local 
government constitution. This configuration of rules 
both allows citizens to govern and constrains citizens 
in the formation of units. Much greater attention 
should be paid to how these rules inter-relate and 
jointly affect citizen choices. Whether citizens are able 
to develop an optimal number of provision units de- 
pends upon how the local government constitution 
structures and constrains their choices. 

Local public economies are potentially subject to 
serious structural distortion when the rules contained 
in a local government constitution either lead citizens 
to create and maintain too many units or preclude citi- 
zens from creating a sufficient number of units to sat- 
isfy preferences economically. There is no magic num- 
ber that is just right for every citizen in every commu- 
nity. The essential consideration with respect to gov- 
ernance is therefore constitutional in nature-how to 
design a rule structure that allows citizens to make op- 
timal choices. When issues of metropolitan govern- 
ance are to be addressed, this is the crucial level of 
analysis and inquiry to examine. 

IMPLICATIONS FOR FURTHER 
RESEARCH 

Basic research in the governance of local public 
economies must be able to address this question-how 
can we know when provision arrangements (and pro- 
duction arrangements) are optimal? The answer de- 
pends upon an analysis of the relationships between 



particular governance structures and the choices that 
are made within those governance structures. Differ- 
ent configurations of rules establish different incen- 
tives, and therefore, to some extent, an analysis of 
rules can anticipate a pattern of choice. Such infer- 
ences, however, must always be checked against em- 
pirical inquiry, examining the patterns of choice that 
actually occur within different structures. 

Local government constitutions tend, in the 
United States, to be endogenous expressions of a local 
"civil community," not an imposition from outside 
authorities. The rules used to govern local public 
economies tend to be generated from within areawide 
communities, even if formally adopted by state legisla- 
tures. Unsatisfactory arrangements can be expected to 
generate local efforts to change the "rules of the 
game." A careful distinction must be made, however, 
between reform proposals and the problems that give 
rise to them. Actual reform proposals are as much a 
product of the theory that individuals bring to their 
experience as of the experience itself. Lack of confor- 
mity with an a priori theory may also generate efforts 
at reform. Local government constitutions also tend to 
be subject to fairly continuous modification-tinkering 
at the margins of organizational arrangements. This 
process can hold a number of clues as to how govern- 
ance structures relate to choice and performance in a 
local public economy. 

A range of research efforts is needed. One major 
thrust should consist of comparative research on local 
government constitutions across the fifty states or 
some sample of states. This research should identify 
particular configurations of rules that are of interest 
and examine variations in those configurations. Such a 
research program would move beyond previous work 
that has tended to examine variation in particular 
rules (e.g., annexation rules or home-rule provisions) 
without sufficient attention to how related rules are 
configured. One dimension of this work should be his- 
torical-tracing the evolution of rule configurations in 
specific states. Another major thrust should pursue 
comparative metropolitan-area research, building per- 
haps to some extent on the ACIR work in the St. 
Louis area. Again, an historical dimension is impor- 
tant, as well as cross-sectional analysis. A central fo- 
cus of this work should be on process. The question is 
to what extent governance rules frame a process that 
enables citizens to make optimal choices of provision 
arrangements. The study of process is essential to be 
able to understand how rules structure choices. Only 
in this way can we learn how local public economies 
are governed, identify structural distortions when pre- 
sent, and point the way to remedies. 

A research effort is also needed to focus on eq- 
uity. Efficiency and equity, however, are not unre- 
lated. Provision-side efficiency may be a first-order 
condition for attaining equity as a second-order condi- 

tion. If particular communities of interest are deprived 
of the organizational means to make provision for 
their collective wants, effective redistribution may not 
be able to occur. To shed light on this important issue, 
comparative research is needed between disadvan- 
taged communities that are (1) located within large 
heterogeneous jurisdictions, so that provision agents 
are not accountable to specific communities and (2) 
separately organized as municipalities or some other 
autonomous unit. This research should compare such 
differently governed communities with respect to re- 
sponsiveness of service provision, self-help efforts, the 
efficiency of production arrangements, and the use of 
intergovernmental revenues. 

Applied research is important as well. As cities, 
counties, metropolitan areas or non-metropolitan re- 
gions, and states experience problems, those problems 
become a useful focus of inquiry, for the sake of both 
policy development and the generation of knowledge. 
The framework set forth in this report can be used to 
guide a process of applied research directed at solving 
particular problems. By distinguishing between the 
provision and production aspects of problems, and 
thus clarifying the criteria and information appropriate 
to decisions, and by sorting out the governance issues 
that are pertinent, and thus clarifying the level of 
analysis and action appropriate to those issues, policy 
analysts working with this framework can contribute to 
the solution of problems. The better we understand 
how local public economies work, the better we can 
make them work. 

IMMEDIATE POLICY IMPLICATIONS 

A number of policy issues arise directly from this 
report. One important issue concerns the use of 
boundary review agencies, some of which are able to 
veto incorporations and annexations without regard to 
local citizen choice. Boundary review agencies were 
created on the assumption that local-government 
"proliferation" needed to be constrained. Yet there is 
no a priori reason to suppose that citizens create units 
of local government willy-nilly, or that a multiplicity of 
units is undesirable. To the contrary, the choices of 
citizens in creating, modifying, or abolishing units of 
local government may be a necessary condition of 
maintaining an optimally structured local public econ- 
omy. The ACIR has therefore urged caution in the use 
of boundary review agencies. 

Another issue of growing interest is the relation- 
ship between local governments and the increasing 
number of residential community associations (RCAs) 
in metropolitan areas. RCAs are formally private, but 
fulfill many public purposes. How should local govern- 
ments within which RCAs are located respond to 
them? Should their formation be encouraged or dis- 
couraged? Once formed, should RCAs be given incen- 
tives to provide their own services or to depend on a 



larger community (municipality or county) for service 
provision? Do RCAs represent a structural adaptation 
to changing conditions in local public economies (and 
if so, what conditions?), or are they a structural distor- 
tion that ought to be corrected through legal reform? 

ACIR recommendations that large central cities 
establish neighborhood sub-units of government have 
not been widely implemented. While generating con- 
siderable interest in intellectual circles, neighborhood 
government is a movement that has gone practically 
nowhere fast. Is this because citizens are satisfied with 
existing arrangements? Or is it because the basic rules 
of governance in large municipalities do not generally 
allow citizens sufficient opportunity to make basic 
structural choices affecting the organization of their 
local public economies? This is a fundamental policy 
issue that must await further research. 

CONCLUSION 
Distinguishing between provision and production 

establishes a basis for understanding the efficient or- 
ganization of local public economies. Variety can be 
expected on both the provision side and the produc- 
tion side. Yet the potential variety is subject to con- 
straint-largely due to the expected costs of transac- 
tions. Citizen choice is an essential element in the gov- 
ernance of local public economies; it is the basic 
source of variety. If allowed to choose, different 
groups of citizens tend to choose differently. Yet the 
resulting variety in organization conforms to a logic of 
economic choice and is not necessarily inefficient. Ef- 
forts to understand and improve the structure of local 
public economies should focus on rules of governance 
and how those rules either allow citizens to make opti- 
mal choices or constrain them to make suboptimal 
choices. Such an approach, as opposed to one that 
would deny citizens the opportunity to choose, can 
contribute to more productive local self-government in 
the American federal system. 



Commission Findings and 

The Commission finds that the nation needs as its 
local foundation the most efficient and responsive- 
dynamic and creative-local public economies possi- 
ble. It is a necessary foundation, not only for an effi- 
cient and responsive national public economy, but 
also for promoting greater equity through in- 
tergovernmental sharing. The efficient and responsive 
performance of local public economies-the complex 
of public and private organizations that supply local 
public goods and services in American communities- 
has depended historically upon rules that allow a vari- 
ety of local units to emerge from a process of citizen 
choice. 

The Commission concludes that the following gen- 
eral principles are useful in guiding the organization of 
local self-government in the American federal system: 

1. VARIETY AND DIVERSITY 
A strong case can be made for local governments 

that range in size from small neighborhood units to 
areawide units and, in functional scope, from single- 
purpose to multi-purpose units. To obtain the benefits 
of large-scale organization, it is unnecessary and un- 
wise to drive out small-scale organization. Large and 
small, as well as single-purpose and multi-purpose, 
units of local government, when used concurrently, 
reflect complementary expressions of public prefer- 
ence, not contradictory principles of organization. 

2. DISTINGUISHING PROVISION AND 
PRODUCTION 

Local governments can usefully be viewed as 
"provision units," organizations that make provision- 
both through tax and spending decisions and regula- 
tions-for local public goods and services. As provi- 
sion units, local governments can choose how to carry 
out "production," whether by organizing their own 
production units through government departments, or 
by contracting out to private firms or other govern- 

Conclusions 
mental agencies. The ability to make this choice is a 
basic principle of local governance. 

3. OPPORTUNITIES FOR INITIATIVE, 
CREATIVITY, AND COOPERATION 
The efficiency and productivity of local public 

economies depends upon opportunities for initiative, 
creativity, cooperation, and public entrepreneurship. 
These opportunities are associated with both the po- 
tential variety in provision arrangements available to 
local citizens and the development of alternative ways 
of relating provision to production, including both 
government production and private contracting. Dis- 
tinguishing provision and production allows for greater 
variety in both. A significant reduction in the number 
and variety of local government units, in order to 
unite provision and production, could actually reduce 
the opportunities available to local citizens an3 offi- 
cials to increase efficiency and productivity. 

4. CITIZEN CHOICE AND CONSENT IN 
LOCAL GOVERNANCE 

The governance of local public economies-"met- 
ropolitan" governance in an urbanlsuburban context- 
is best viewed as a problem in defining and altering 
the basic "rules of the game." These rules-usually in 
the formal province of state legislatures-concern the 
formation of local government units, boundary 
changes (such as annexation), revenue raising and 
regulatory capabilities, and interjurisdictional relation- 
ships (cooperation and contracting). The unity of a 
metropolitan or rural community depends upon the 
coherence of these basic rules of local governance, 
and upon an underlying consensus, not upon the crea- 
tion of a single dominant unit of local government or 
upon any detailed blueprint for local government reor- 
ganization. The particular pattern of local government 
units in a community emerges, over time, from the 
choices that citizens and officials make within the ba- 
sic rules of local governance. 



Rules that allow citizens to make the basic struc- 
tural and fiscal decisions pertaining to local govern- 
ance are more likely to yield results consistent with 
citizen preferences. Local citizens, historically, are the 
creators and sustainers of American local government. 
Citizens are also "coproducers" of public services 
alongside of government officials. They are not simply 
the consumers of local services supplied in jurisdic- 
tions created by others. 

5. EQUITY AND COMMUNITY CHOICE 
Standards of equity in the distribution of local 

public goods and services are a fundamental consid- 
eration along with standards of efficiency. The quest 
for greater equity, however, cannot effectively be pur- 
sued independently of the search for efficiency, pro- 
ductivity, and responsiveness. To seek equity in ways 
that subtract significantly from the efficiency and pro- 
ductivity of a local public economy is to redistribute a 
shrinking economic pie. To seek equity in ways that 
subtract significantly from the responsiveness of serv- 
ice provision is to undermine citizen choice and con- 
sent. 

Equity considerations alone may be insufficient to 
justify a reduction in the number and variety of provi- 
sion units in a local public economy. At the same 
time, equity concerns can be, and ought to be, vigor- 
ously addressed by overlapping jurisdictions, metro- 
politan as well as state and national. Interjurisdictional 
fiscal transfers and local tax-base sharing may be more 
effective instruments for addressing equity concerns in 
the context of continued efficiency and responsiveness 
than expanded local government boundaries intended 
solely to create the possibility of intrajurisdictional 
transfers. 

In addressing equity concerns, citizen choice and 
consent remain important principles. A highly effi- 
cient and responsive local public economy is better 
able to address the problems of distressed communi- 
ties and is likely to offer better stewardship of funds 
received from both state and national governments. 
Greater equity depends upon both self-reliance and a 
willingness to share. Citizens in distressed communi- 
ties may be especially needful of autonomous commu- 
nity organization, so as to be able to receive in- 
tergovernmental funding and use it to local community 
advantage. 

6. STATE LEGISLATURES: 
TRUSTEES OF LOCAL GOVERNANCE 

State legislatures are the trustees of the basic rules 
of local governance in America. The laws and consti- 
tutions of each state are the basic legal instruments of 
local governance. Legislatures must, by distinguishing 
provision and production, understand the need for va- 
riety and diversity. They should also understand that 
responsive local governance depends upon opportuni- 
ties for citizen choice and a need to obtain citizen 
consent. Where there is little variety on the provision 
side-as in many large central cities-legislatures have 
the authority to create new potential for variety by 
enabling neighborhoods to incorporate, and should do 
so. Where there is little citizen choice and little sepa- 
ration of provision from production, state legislatures 
should closely examine the basic rules of local govern- 
ance in order to open up new possibilities, and allow a 
more creative and efficient local public economy to 
emerge from the choices of local citizens and their 
elected officials. 



Recommendation 1: 
NONVIABLE GOVERNMENTS 

The Commission rescinds its 1981 recommen- 
dation on the dissolution of "nonviable govern- 
ments." 

The 1981 recommendation is quoted in full be- 
low: 

The Commission recommends that states, 
through a local government boundary com- 
mission, other state agency, or the state legis- 
lature, establish or supplement standards for 
local government viability (a) by requiring any 
local government, general or special-purpose, 
in the urbanized portion of a standard metro- 
politan statistical area (SMSA), to have the 
equivalent of at least one full-time employee, 
or, (b) by requiring general-purpose units to 
perform at least four functions, or only two 
functions, provided that each of the two con- 
stitutes at least 10% of the jurisdiction's cur- 
rent expenditure budget. If either of these 
standards is not met, the state, after offering 
adequate opportunity for a hearing for the af- 
fected local government (s) , shall consider dis- 
solving the local government and providing for 
the transfer to and performance of its func- 
tions by (an) appropriate unit(s) of general lo- 
cal government. [State and Local Roles in the 
Federal System, A-88, April 1982, pp. 
446-471 

The Commission concludes that, while the vi- 
ability of units of local government is an important 
issue, criteria pertaining to the number of full-time 
equivalent employees and the number of functions 
produced rather than provided are inappropriate 
standards for determining local government viabil- 
ity. Small units of government that make use of 
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part-time citizen-officials and that function as 
"pure provision" units, contracting for the produc- 
tion of most or even all services provided, may 
serve very useful purposes for their citizens. Lack 
of viability as a production unit does not necessar- 
ily indicate lack of viability as a provision unit. 

Different criteria apply to organizing the provision 
of local public goods and services as distinguished 
from their production. The provision side involves fi- 
nancing, specifying performance standards, and repre- 
senting the interests of citizen-consumers. The pro- 
duction side is concerned with making a product or 
delivering a service. Very small units of local govern- 
ment (under 1,000 in population) can serve useful 
purposes on the provision side, even when they do not 
function as production units. The ACIR study of St. 
Louis County, where 2 1 municipalities under 1,000 
population are located, demonstrates the viability of 
very small units as organizations for the provision of 
services, while production is contracted to a variety of 
public agencies and private firms. 

Small suburban municipalities, despite their legal 
status, tend to function effectively as "neighborhood 
governments," a concept endorsed by the Commission 
as recently as 1985. No evidence exists to support the 
view that small units necessarily impede the perform- 
ance of areawide functions where those functions are 
assigned to an overlapping jurisdiction. To dissolve 
these local units of government without the consent of 
their citizens would violate both the democratic pro- 
cess and the historic tradition of American local self- 
governance. 

Recommendation 2: 
SPECIAL-PURPOSE GOVERNMENTS 

The Commission finds that special-purpose 
governments may be a useful and efficient form of 
organization for local citizens. The option of organ- 
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izing a special-purpose government complements 
the organization of general-purpose local govern- 
ments. The Commission finds no a priori reason to 
reduce the number of special-purpose governments 
or to restrict their growth arbitrarily. The utility of 
special-purpose governments is best judged on a 
case-by-case basis. 

The Commission recommends, therefore, that 
states place no extraordinary limits or procedural 
burdens upon the creation of special-purpose gov- 
ernments by local citizens. 

The utility of special-purpose governments derives 
from the inherent limitations of general-purpose gov- 
ernments. Municipalities tend to be mutually exclusive 
jurisdictions; their boundaries generally cannot over- 
lap. Counties and townships may overlap municipali- 
ties, but have relatively fixed boundaries. Special-pur- 
pose governments have flexible boundaries and may 
overlap other units, including municipalities. The use 
of special-purpose governments enables local commu- 
nities to obtain a closer match between the geographi- 
cal scope of problems and the jurisdictional bounda- 
ries of a unit of local government organized to address 
those problems, Special-purpose governments also ad- 
dress the needs of citizens who desire only a limited 
range of services. 

Recommendation 3: 
BOUNDARY REVIEW AGENCIES 

The Commission finds that many of the reasons 

that once supported the idea that states ought to 
create either state or  local boundary review agen- 
cies have been brought into serious question, both 
by events and by new research. The Commission 
recommends, therefore, that caution be exercised 
in the establishment and use of boundary review 
agencies, especially those empowered to veto the 
creation of local units of government by affected 
citizens. 

Boundary review agencies are created for the pur- 
pose of regulating the establishment of new units of lo- 
cal government, as well as controlling boundary ad- 
justments through annexation and consolidation. The 
premise often is that local citizens are not competent 
to make appropriate judgments about local govern- 
ment organization. Distinguishing provision units from 
production units, and recognizing that local govern- 
ments are fundamentally provision units, suggests that 
local citizens may in fact be '%he experts" on the 
number and variety of local government jurisdictions 
that ought to exist in a local area. Boundary review 
agencies ought not to be used by local government of- 
ficials to stifle citizen initiative and forestall competi- 
tive pressures for efficient local government perform- 
ance. The ability to create new units of local govern- 
ment, and give their consent to an expansion in the 
boundaries of existing units, are important citizen ca- 
pabilities in the organization of local public econo- 
mies. 
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The Advisory Commission on In- 
tergovernmental Relations (ACIR) 
was created by the Congress in 
1959 to monitor the operation of 
the American federal system and to 
recommend improvements. ACIR 
is a permanent national bipartisan 
body representing the executive 
and legislative branches of federal, 
state, and local government and the 
public. 

The Commission is composed of 26 
members-nine representing the 
federal government, 14 represent- 
ing state and local government, and 
three representing the public. The 
President appoints 20-three pri- 
vate citizens and three federal ex- 
ecutive officials directly and four 
governors, three state legislators, 
four mayors, and three elected 
county officials from slates nomi- 
nated by the National Governors' 
Conference, the Council of State 
Governments, the National League 
of Cities1U.S. Conference of May- 
ors, and the National Association of 
Counties. The three Senators are 
chosen by the President of the Sen- 
ate and the three Representatives 
by the Speaker of the House. 

Each Commission member serves a 
two-year term and may be reapp- 
ointed. 

As a continuing body, the Commis- 
sion approaches its work by ad- 
dressing itself to specific issues and 
problems, the resolution of which 
would produce improved coopera- 

tion among the levels of govern- 
ment and more effective function- 
ing of the federal system. In 
addition to dealing with the all- 
important functional and struc- 
tural relationships among the 
various governments, the Commis- 
sion has also extensively studied 
critical stresses currently be placed 
on traditional governmental taxing 
practices. One of the long-range ef- 
forts of the Commission has been to 
seek ways to improve federal, state, 
and local governmental taxing 
practices and policies to achieve 
equitable allocation of resources, 
increased efficiency in collection 
and administration and reduced 
compliance burdens upon the tax- 
payers. 

Studies undertaken by the Com- 
mission have dealt with subjects as 
diverse as transportation and as 
specific as state taxation of out-of- 
state depositories; as wide ranging 
as substate regionalism to the more 
specialized issue of local revenue di- 
versification. In selecting items for 
the work program, the Commission 
considers the relative importance 
and urgency of the problem, its 
manageability from the point of 
view of finances and staff available 
to ACIR and the extent to which the 
Commission can make a fruitful 
contribution toward the solution of 
the problem. 

After selecting specific intergov- 
ernmental issues for investigation, 
ACIR follows a multistep procedure 
that assures review and comment 
by representatives of all points of 
view, all affected levels of govern- 
ment, technical experts, and inter- 
ested groups. The Commission 
then debates each issue and formu- 
lates its policy position. Commis- 
sion findings and recommendations 
are published and draft bills and ex- 
ecutive orders developed to assist 
in implementing ACIR policies 
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